# A thesis submitted to the Department of Environmental Sciences and Policy of Central European University in part fulfilment of the Degree of Master of Science

Quantifying landcover change in the Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve, South Africa: A case study from 2013 to 2019

**Rachel IRVINE** 

June, 2020

Budapest

Erasmus Mundus Masters Course in Environmental Sciences, Policy and Management





This thesis is submitted in fulfilment of the Master of Science degree awarded as a result of successful completion of the Erasmus Mundus Masters course in Environmental Sciences, Policy and Management (MESPOM) jointly operated by the University of the Aegean (Greece), Central European University (Hungary), Lund University (Sweden) and the University of Manchester (United Kingdom).

# Notes on copyright and the ownership of intellectual property rights:

(1) Copyright in text of this thesis rests with the Author. Copies (by any process) either in full, or of extracts, may be made only in accordance with instructions given by the Author and lodged in the Central European University Library. Details may be obtained from the Librarian. This page must form part of any such copies made. Further copies (by any process) of copies made in accordance with such instructions may not be made without the permission (in writing) of the Author.

(2) The ownership of any intellectual property rights which may be described in this thesis is vested in the Central European University, subject to any prior agreement to the contrary, and may not be made available for use by third parties without the written permission of the University, which will prescribe the terms and conditions of any such agreement.

(3) For bibliographic and reference purposes this thesis should be referred to as:

Irvine, R.M. 2020. *Quantifying landcover change in the Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve, South Africa: A case study from 2013 to 2019.* Master of Science thesis, Central European University, Budapest.

Further information on the conditions under which disclosures and exploitation may take place is available from the Head of the Department of Environmental Sciences and Policy, Central European University.

# Author's declaration

No portion of the work referred to in this thesis has been submitted in support of an application for another degree or qualification of this or any other university or other institute of learning.

Rachel Irvine

Rachel IRVINE

# **CENTRAL EUROPEAN UNIVERSITY**

ABSTRACT OF THESIS submitted by: Rachel IRVINE for the degree of Master of Science and entitled: <u>Quantifying landcover change in the Kruger</u> to Canyons Biosphere Reserve, South Africa: A case study from 2013 to 2019

Month and Year of submission: June, 2020.

Human land-use decisions are a driving factor in landcover change. The retention of natural landcover is necessary to stop ongoing biodiversity loss. Remote sensing analyses serve an important role in monitoring landcover dynamics that can inform conservation efforts. This study applies remote sensing techniques to understand the landcover changes that take place in the Kruger to Canyons (K2C) Biosphere Reserve in South Africa between 2013 and 2019. As a biosphere reserve, K2C manages its landscape for both biodiversity conservation and sustainable development. Biosphere reserves implement a spatially explicit zonation system, wherein the 'core' zone focuses on conservation while the 'buffer' and 'transition' zones allow for intermediate- and high-intensity human-utilization of the landscape, respectively. This study examines how three priority landcover classes, 'Intact Vegetation,' 'Impacted Vegetation,' and 'Settlement,' change in quantity and spatial distribution across the entire landscape and with regards to the biosphere zonation. It was found that 'Intact Vegetation' remains the predominant landcover type across K2C (65% of the landscape) but is in decline (down 5.5% from 2013). Increases in the 'Settlement' footprint continue (up 2.7% since 2013) and were spatially located primarily in the transition zone. Overall, the greatest quantity of landcover change occurred within the transition zone, while the least was detected in the core. Climatic change may play an increasingly important role in landcover dynamics within K2C and should be incorporated into further studies of the region. Overall, the findings indicate that K2C is successfully maintaining conditions that support its biodiversity conservation goals.

Keywords: biosphere reserve, biodiversity, land-use, landcover change, conservation, remote sensing

## Acknowledgements

Much gratitude is due to the numerous individuals who have offered their support and encouragement to pave the way to the completion of this thesis, and the culmination of my participation in the MESPOM program.

First, thank you to my thesis supervisor, Dr. Brandon Anthony, who has been a constant source of feedback, insight, and encouragement. Your capacity to question critically and listen openly is admirable; the egalitarian spirit with which you engage with colleagues and students alike speaks to your kindness and your professional approach. I have learned so much from being a student in your courses and through this research endeavor. Thank you.

The completion of this thesis would also not have been possible without the support and generosity of Dr. Kaera Coetzer-Hanack, whose research this study is based upon. Kaera has graciously helped answer my numerous methodological questions and has always shared words of encouragement and opportunities to improve. Thank you for your thoughtful answers and genuine engagement with me along the way.

Additionally, I would like to thank all those individuals who have helped with technical and computing hiccups that no amount of mitigation planning could have foreseen being a possibility, yet became reality, due to the surprise of a global pandemic. While each instance may have seemed inconsequential to those who offered help, I would not have been able to complete my work without this support. Credit is due in particular to: the IT staff at CEU and the University of Manchester; Dr. Gail Millin-Chalabi of the University of Manchester; Chaz Sinn; Ceci Maron-Puntarelli; Hana Cleveland.

I would also like to thank all those people who have made participation in the MESPOM program possible, and those who have made it such a fulfilling experience. Thank you to Tyler Henderson, who first planted the seed of an idea that graduate studies abroad were a possibility. To Steve Cotter and Brian Garshellis, whose professional support helped launch me here. To the professors at CEU, whose courses challenged me to develop as an analytical thinker and writer. And notably, thank you to the MESPOM 2018-2020 cohort, who have been a fascinating bunch to get to know and learn alongside, and from. Thank you to Gabriella, Janna, and Ben, for always pushing me academically, and to Bairma and Joel, for their levity and support during times of uncertainty.

Last but not least, deep gratitude to 'my people,' the ones who make being away an adventure worth pursuing because you know you have roots to return to. Thank you to Dr. Tina Irvine, who is not only a sister, but a source of friendship and academic advice all rolled into one. Thank you to the Puntarellis- for being there, and for being family. And thank you to Mason Cassady, whose generosity of heart supported me in saying yes to this dream and has helped carry me through, even from afar.

May I conclude these remarks by borrowing from an African proverb through which I was reacquainted via Brandon:

"If you want to go fast, go alone. If you want to go far, go together."

# Table of Contents

Chapter 1: Research Context and Justification1
1.1 Introduction1
1.2 Research justification
1.3 Research aim5
1.4 Objectives
1.5 Thesis structure
Chapter 2: Literature Review9
2.1 Status and trends in biodiversity9
2.2 Land-degradation: A key threat to biodiversity12
2.3 Conservation practice: The shift towards a Socio-Ecological Systems Approach
2.4 Biosphere Reserves: Exemplars of the SES conservation philosophy
2.5 Remote Sensing: Analyzing landcover change for biodiversity conservation
Chapter 3: Materials and Methods26
3.1 Study region
3.2 Data sourcing and pre-processing
3.3 Methods
3.3.1 Supervised Classification
3.3.3 Spatial Pattern Analysis
Chapter 4: Results45
Classification Outputs: Statistics and Visualizations
Spatial Landcover Dynamics
Dynamics Across K2C
Chapter 5: Discussion
Classification Outputs and Accuracy
Spatial Landcover Dynamics
Dynamics Across K2C
Zonal Landcover Dynamics
Chapter 6: Conclusion
Appendix A72
Appendix B73
Appendix C74
Appendix D75
Appendix E78
References
Personal Communications

# List of Tables and Figures

Tables

Table 1. Delineation of the principal research objective and its subcomponents	7
Table 2. Number of threatened species in South Africa	11
Table 3. Final aggregated landcover classification schema	34
Table 4. Confusion matrix for the 2013 classified map output	45
Table 5. Interpretation of Cohen's Kappa statistic	45
Table 6. Error associated with the Producer's Accuracy of the 2013 classification	46
Table 7. Confusion matrix for the 2019 classified map output	47
Table 8. Error associated with the Producer's Accuracy of the 2019 classification	48
Table 9. Change in relative composition of priority landcover classes across K2C, 2013-2019	51
Table 10. Gains, losses, and net change across K2C priority landcover classes (2013-2019)	52
Table 11. Relative composition (%) of priority landcover classes relative to K2C zonation, 2013 and 2019	56
Table 12. Gains, losses, and net change of priority landcover classes in K2C, by zone (2013-2019)	56

# Figures

Figure 1. Land-use transitions. Source: Foley 2005	. 12
Figure 2. Schematic spatial layout of a typical biosphere reserve. Source: Pool-Stanvliet and Coetzer 2020	. 21
Figure 3. Location of the Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve in north eastern South Africa	. 26
Figure 4. Zonation of Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve.	28
Figure 5. Workflow using 'Image Classification Wizard' in ArcPro v 2.5	33
Figure 6. Depiction of building a digital reference dataset in ArcPro.	41
Figure 7. Workflow for production of priority class maps	. 43
Figure 8. Classification of landcover in K2C, 2013 and 2019.	. 49
Figure 9. Landcover distribution in K2C, by priority class.	. 50
Figure 10. Comparison of landcover composition in K2C, 2013 and 2019.	. 51
Figure 11. Spatial patterns of Gains (G), Losses (L), and Persistence (P) 2013-2019 across K2C	53
Figure 12. Contribution of losses and gains to net change by priority class across K2C	54
Figure 13. Relative landcover composition within K2C by zone, 2013 and 2019.	. 55
Figure 14. Landcover distribution relative to zonation within K2C, 2013 and 2019.	. 57

# List of Abbreviations

Acronyms and Definitions						
ArcPro	Esri ArcGIS Pro v 2.5					
BR(s)	Biosphere Reserve(s)					
CBD	Convention on Biological Diversity					
EBV	Essential Biodiversity Variable					
EO	Earth Observations					
GEEE	Google Earth Engine Editor					
GEO BON	Group on Earth Observations Biodiversity Observation Network					
IUCN	International Union for the Conservation of Nature					
K2C	Kruger to Canyons					
KNP	Kruger National Park					
LCC	Landcover Change					
LD	Land Degradation					
LUDs	Land-use Decisions					
LULCC	Land-use Landcover Change					
MaB	Man and Biosphere					
MLC	Maximum Likelihood Classifier					
PA(s)	Protected Area(s)					
PAME	Protected Area Management Effectiveness					
PAN	Protected Area Network					
RS	Remote Sensing					
RSA	Republic of South Africa					
SC	Supervised Classification					
SDG(s)	Sustainable Development Goal(s)					
SES	Socio-Ecological System(s)					
SSA	Sub-Saharan Africa					
UNCCD	United Nations Convention to Combat Desertification					
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme					
UNEP	United Nations Environment Program					
UNESCO	United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization					
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate					
WNBR	World Network of Biosphere Reserves					

# Chapter 1: Research Context and Justification 1.1 Introduction

Human influence on the Earth and its systems is profound. Over two-thirds of the planet's land surface is directly utilized by people (IPCC 2019), and this 'human footprint' continues to expand and intensify its pressures on the environment (UNCCD 2017; Venter *et al.* 2016; Ellis *et al.* 2010). This trend is largely driven by global population growth and the corresponding increase in natural resource consumption this entails (Hooke and Martin-Duque 2012; Hughes 2009). As a countermeasure to human exploitation, the international conservation community strives to protect a representative sample of biodiversity in perpetuity (CBD 2010), primarily through the establishment of designated protected areas (PAs) (Watson *et al.* 2014). Despite important progress in developing the global protected area network (PAN) (Gannon *et al.* 2019; UNEP-WCMC and IUCN 2018), biases and gaps in coverage still exist (Venter *et al.* 2014; Joppa and Pfaff 2009), threats to biodiversity have never been greater (CBD 2014), and ongoing losses continue at an unprecedented and accelerating rate (Ceballos *et al.* 2015; Ceballos *et al.* 2017).

Human land-use decisions are a key driver behind patterns of environmental change observed across local, regional, and global scales (Folke 2006; Foley et al. 2005; Verburg *et al.* 2015). Land-use itself is not inherently a problem, however it poses trade-offs as to what landcover and ecosystem services are retained, transformed, or lost (Foley *et al.* 2005). Some land-uses better support conditions for biodiversity than others (Sanderson *et al.* 2002). This is especially true in modern history, where immediate- to near-term resource utilization has often been prioritized over considerations of long-term sustainability (Meadows *et al.* 2005; Foley *et al.* 2005). Widespread overexploitation of natural resources and the degradation and transformation of natural landcover is well documented (CBD 2014; UNEP 2014; UN 2019). The knock-on-effects of this are many. Land-use landcover change (LULCC) is directly implicated in significant declines in biodiversity (McGill *et al.* 2015; Newbold *et al.* 2015; Powers and Jetz 2019; Gray *et al.* 2016), reduced or lost ecosystem functionality (Oliver *et al.* 2015), ecological regime shifts (Rocha *et al.* 2015; Johnstone *et al.* 2016), altered biogeochemical cycles (Duveiller *et al.* 2020), and changing climatic conditions (IPCC 2019). The ramifications associated with any one of these changes is of major consequence, but taken together, the cumulative impacts are potentially catastrophic (Rockström *et al.* 2009; Scheffer and Carpenter 2003; Leadley *et al.* 2014).

Of the many facets that contribute to this situation, experts agree that limiting the conversion of natural landcover is of great importance. Socio-economic and political contexts inform land-use decisions, thus, to adequately address LULCC requires accounting for the societal challenges that exist in parallel with environmental crises (Pool-Stanvliet et al. 2018). Social factors can compound or amplify problems associated with landcover change (LCC). This dynamic is of particular importance with regards to agricultural-based settlements around the world. More than half of the global population are urban dwellers (UN-DESA 2018), but rural agricultural communities cover a greater spatial footprint and still account for nearly 25% of the total human population (Ellis and Ramankutty 2008). They also tend to be characterized by the highest intensity of land utilization practices (Ellis and Ramankutty 2008) as they are more directly reliant on natural resources to supplement or provide their livelihoods (UNDP 2019; Matsika et al. 2013). Without proper planning and management, natural resource depletion is likely as LCC occurs (UNDP 2019; Folke et al. 2005). When settlements are forced to expand further afield to meet their needs (Coetzer et al. 2013; Coetzer-Hanack et al. 2016), this generates a self-reinforcing cycle of expansion/resource-depletion, illustrating how social factors mediate land-use decisionmaking as a driver of land degradation and transformation.

Consequently, to adequately address issues of LULCC, the international conservation community increasingly advocates for a Socio-Ecological Systems (SES) approach. Under

this framework, humans are recognized as dynamic actors embedded within the environmental system, rather than separate from it (Colding and Barthel 2019; Folke *et al.* 2016). Applied to conservation, social, economic, and political factors that shape human behavior must be accounted for in the conservation planning process (Pool-Stanlivet *et al.* 2018; UNESCO 2017). Political traction for the SES-based conservation model abounds. Evidence that supports this includes:

- The evolution in perspective on the role of PAs (Palomo *et al.* 2014; Kennedy *et al.* 2019; Watson *et al.* 2014)
- The establishment of PA management effectiveness (PAME) as a key mediator of conservation outcomes (Matar and Anthony 2017; Leverington *et al.* 2010; Margules and Pressey 2000)
- The explicit integration of sustainable use concepts into targets to reduce threats to biodiversity (CBD 2010)
- As well as the inverse, the integration of conservation into sustainable development dogma (UN 2019), and
- 5. The growing recognition of the impact that land-use choices have on climatic change (IPCC 2019).

Additionally, a proliferation of policies and research foci at the international (IUCN 2016; IUCN-WCPA 2019) and state levels (Wright 2019; Fitzsimons 2015) reflect a growing emphasis on the role of communities and individual actors in mediating conservation outcomes (Stolton *et al.* 2014). The diversifying array of conservation mechanisms and governance tools aim to integrate human and environmental concerns such that conservation benefits accrue to both (Schaaf and Clamote Rodrigues 2016; Wright *et al.* 2018), further evidencing the growing acceptance of a SES-based approach to conservation. In light of these trends, it is likely that conservation models that move beyond the traditional scope of strict PAs will be increasingly promoted (Laffoley *et al.* 2017).

One such approach that exemplifies the tenets of a SES-conservation philosophy is the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization's (UNESCO)'s 'Biosphere Reserve' (BR) model. BRs apply spatial planning with different levels of permitted land-uses across a designated area where both human populations and important biodiversity features comprise a mosaic landscape (Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016; UNESCO 2017). Proponents of this model claim that it is a "practical implementation mechanism" for achieving conservation goals and sustainable development simultaneously (RSA-DEA 2015). Consequently, this model is attractive to diverse stakeholders, particularly in countries characterized by developing economies (Coetzer *et al.* 2014; Pool-Stanvliet *et al.* 2018). The adoption of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) in 2015 bolstered support for this model (Pool-Stanvliet 2013), which now records more than 700 reserves across 124 countries (UNESCO 2020a).

#### 1.2 Research justification

While there is reason to be optimistic about the joint conservation and sustainable development possibilities proposed by the BR model (Cuong *et al.* 2017; Ertürk 2015; Fayad 2018; Pulido and Cuevas-Cardona 2013; Blackman 2014; Zhang et al. 2014), their purported theoretical conservation benefits cannot be taken as a given (Carballo *et al.* 2019; Ma *et al.* 2009), particularly since information on the management effectiveness of BRs is limited (Matar and Anthony 2017). BRs are highly place-specific (Bridgewater 2002) and, correspondingly, exhibit great variability in their characteristics (RSA-DEA 2015; Matar and Anthony 2017). Globally, and even within a single state, BRs are not uniform in their management capacity, level of funding, degree of stakeholder buy-in, or type of support provided by other institutions (RSA-DEA 2015; Matar and Anthony 2017). Such variability suggests that this conservation model will produce different biodiversity outcomes from one

reserve to the next. Due to the irreversible nature of some biodiversity losses, the need to efficiently allocate limited financial and human resources, and the political traction garnered by BRs in recent decades, there is an acute need to empirically validate that BRs do in fact deliver their purported conservation promises. Because there is no single variable or index to quantify conservation effectiveness, management effectiveness is often used as its proxy. For BRs, the differing management mandates of each of the three zones of the BR model suggest that the zones will have differential representation of landcover. The 'core' zone, which is managed with a focus on conservation, is expected to be characterized predominantly by 'intact vegetation' whereas the 'buffer' and 'transition' zones are expected to contain greater levels of 'impacted vegetation' and areas of 'settlement,' where vegetation has been fully transformed (Coetzer *et al.* 2013; Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016). The expected landcover types can be compared against the observed landcover to determine the degree of (non)compliance between the theory of the BR model and real-life practices.

#### 1.3 Research aim

The overarching aim of this study is to quantify landcover dynamics in the Kruger to Canyons (K2C) Biosphere Reserve in South Africa for the time period between 2013 and 2019. The study will address three essential questions associated with landcover change: "how much, where, and what type of landcover change has occurred?" (Alo and Pontius 2008). The specific aim of this research is to address these key questions in the context of the study area from a two pronged approach: both at the landscape level (i.e. examining landcover dynamics across the entirety of K2C), and also with regards to the BR's designated zones (i.e. landcover dynamics within the core, buffer, and transition zones). Three priority landcover classes, identified as: 'intact vegetation,' 'impacted vegetation,' and 'settlement,' will be the focal landcover categories by which this study measures change dynamics, in alignment with previous K2C research (Coetzer *et al.* 2010; 2013; Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016). Landcover comprised of 'intact vegetation' can be considered most suitable for

positive biodiversity outcomes (Coetzer *et al.* 2013). In contrast, 'impacted' and 'settlement' landcover classes represent a continuum of reduced biodiveristy value whereby 'settlement,' and its associated infrastructure correspond to landcover types that exhibit a complete loss or transformation of the original landcover's ecological function (Coetzer *et al.* 2013). This study will inform the understanding of the degree to which the entire K2C landscape retains landcover that fosters the conservation of its biodiversity heritage, as well as the degree to which the 'biosphere reserve' designation fulfills its conservation mandate. These findings could inform continued management efforts or future policy development that will support positive biodiversity conservation outcomes for Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve.

#### 1.4 Objectives

To achieve the aim, Earth Observations data will be analyzed using geospatial analysis software (ArcGIS Pro v 2.5 and TerrSet IDRISI Land Change Modeler). The primary objective is to quantify the spatial patterns of landcover change (2013-2019) for both the entire area covered by K2C as well as with regards to the transitions undergone within and between the theoretically demarcated core, buffer, and transition zones of the K2C BR.

To achieve this principal objective, a series of specific components must be addressed in sequential order, as delineated in Table 1. First, it is necessary to classify the landcover that was present in K2C in the start and end years (2013 and 2019) of the study period (Table 1, Objective 1). Following the initial classification, the identified landcover will be aggregated into three priority landcover classes (Table 1, Objective 2) for the following reasons: to simplify the interpretation of change dynamics (Aldwaik *et al.* 2015), align the classification schema with previous K2C research, and to provide a workable framework by which to analyze the implications of landcover change in the context of biodiversity conservation within K2C (Table 1, Objective 2). Next, TerrSet IDRISI Land Change Modeler will be used to compare the mapped outputs of priority classes from 2013 and 2019 to quantify the landcover change dynamics of the priority classes for the entire K2C (Table 1,

Objective 3) and with regards to each of the BR's zones (Table 1, Objective 4). Throughout, the results will be analyzed and interpreted in the context of the implications on biodiversity across the study area and in context of K2C's conservation mandate; based on the findings, relevant recommendations will be made for future research or management actions (Table 1, Objective 5).

#### Table 1. Delineation of the principal research objective and its subcomponents.

**Principal Objective:** Quantify the spatial patterns of landcover change (from 2013 to 2019) for the entire K2C study area and with regards to the BR zonations (core, buffer, and transition zones).

1	Classify the landcover in K2C in 2013 and 2019 (via Esri ArcGIS Pro v. 2.5)
2	Aggregate the identified landcover classes into three priority classes: 'Intact
	Vegetation,' 'Impacted Vegetation,' and 'Settlement' (via Esri ArcGIS Pro v 2.5)
3	Quantify the landcover change dynamics of the priority classes for the entire K2C
	study area (via IDRISI Land Change Modeler) (Eastman 2016)
4	Quantify the landcover change dynamics of the priority classes class within each zone
	of the BR (via IDRISI Land Change Modeler) (Eastman 2016)
5	Interpret the findings in context of the implications for biodiversity across the study
	area and in context of the BR's conservation mandate; provide recommendations for
	future research or management actions.

#### 1.5 Thesis structure

The structure of this thesis is summarized as follows. Chapter 1 introduces the background context and justification for the current research, including a clearly identified aim, principal research objective, and a list of subcomponents that must be addressed in order to achieve the aim. Chapter 2 presents a literature review on the key areas that inform the present study. Chapter 3 introduces the study region, data acquisition and pre-processing, and the geospatial methods that are employed in this analysis. Chapters 4 and 5 present the results

of the analysis and their interpretation, respectively. The thesis concludes with Chapter 6, wherein the key findings and points of discussion are summarized.

# Chapter 2: Literature Review

#### 2.1 Status and trends in biodiversity

Evidence points to a worldwide biodiversity crisis, albeit characterized by differing levels of intensity and magnitude across spatial scales (i.e. global, regional, local). Globally, the current biodiversity loss is greater than at any time in history, with the majority of species extinctions recorded in the last 250 years (Ceballos et al. 2015). This troubling trend is viewed by many as a harbinger of both a mass extinction event and a new geologic era (i.e. the "Anthropocene"). Accelerating rates of species extinctions, ongoing declines in the population abundances of animals, collapsing ecosystems, and increasingly fragmented landscapes are collectively leading to irreversible ecological change (Novacek and Cleland 2001), which bears critical implications for human health and well-being (IPBES 2019; MEA 2005). An examination of current data indicates that at least a quarter of the world's mammalian species are threatened (i.e. those listed in the IUCN's Red List as Critically Endangered, Endangered, or Vulnerable), 14% of bird species, and nearly 41% of amphibians (IUCN 2020c). These numbers may in fact underestimate reality, as a paucity of data limits scientists' ability to accurately capture the severity of the problem across all taxa. This is especially the case for invertebrates, plants, and fungi, for which less data has been collected; in all likelihood, species of these taxa demonstrate similar trends observed in other species, thereby presenting critical implications for ecological integrity, as these taxa form the support base of all terrestrial food webs. Similar to the trajectory of species declines, data on population abundances for over 4,000 species indicate that in the last fifty years, animal population sizes have steadily declined, and are now recorded at less than two-thirds of their totals in the1970s (WWF 2018). Degraded habitat quality and greater levels of habitat fragmentation are the primary contributors to the aforementioned declines, with overexploitation, pollution, and climatic change also key contributors to biodiversity loss. Reflecting the role that habitat loss plays in species persistence and overall biodiversity

health, the Species Habitat Index indicates that suitable habitat intactness for mammalian species has declined by nearly a quarter since the 1970s (WWF 2018), a change that, incidentally, mirrors the proportion of threatened mammals reported today. Additionally, the ongoing degradation and loss of habitat across the world now records an estimated Total Economic Value of \$231 billion in damages annually, attributed to the depletion not only of landscapes themselves, but also the resultant loss of ecosystem services these landscapes once provided (Nkonya *et al.* 2015).

The African context for biodiversity loss mirrors that of the global situation (WWF 2018). This is particularly troubling since the continent is home to nearly a quarter of the world's biodiversity and is also the single most important contributor to the persistence of the world's remaining large mammal species (UNEP-WCMC 2016; IPBES 2018b). Furthermore, Africa ranks second among the continents with the greatest level of endemism (Skowno *et al.* 2019), with eastern and southern Africa containing one-fifth of the world's identified biodiversity hotspots (IUCN 2020b). If threats to biodiversity are not checked, models predict not only continued biodiversity declines but greater net losses than predicted for other parts of the world (IPBES 2018b). This is due in large part to the higher severity that climatic change is predicted to play in biodiversity outcomes across Africa, which could result in the loss of over 50% of the continent's bird and mammal species by the end of the century (IPBES 2019). The breadth and irreplaceability of biodiversity that is represented across the African continent therefore presents significant implications for global conservation in the wake of the biodiversity crisis (IPBES 2018b).

Like the role that Africa plays in the global context, the Republic of South Africa (RSA) mirrors this characterization. The RSA is one of the most biodiverse places in the world, identified as one of the 17 'megadiverse' countries, a nomination that is due in large part to its third-place rank worldwide for its high endemic value (Skowno *et al.* 2019).

Unfortunately, biodiversity in the RSA exhibits similar trends as those recorded at the continental and global scales. Drivers and pressures that contribute to biodiversity loss in the RSA are increasing (RSA-DEA 2015), which is reflected in the most recent National Biodiversity Assessment that reports that nearly 50% of the country's ecosystems are at risk of transformation to such a degree that their ecological integrity is unlikely to be preserved if current trends persist (Skowno et al. 2019). Assessment of the nation's biodiversity at the species level also reveals a high degree of threat (Skowno et al. 2019; IUCN 2020c). In the RSA, nearly 600 species are listed as threatened, including 20-40% of the nation's 136 endemic species of reptiles, amphibians, birds, and mammals (Table 2).

	All Species	Endemic Species		
Taxonomic Group	# Threatened	Total #	# Threatened	%
				Threatened
Mammals	30	36	12	33
Birds	54	18	7	39
Reptiles	19	15	3	20
Amphibians	16	52	15	29
Aquatic animals	150	15	5	33
Other Invertebrates	174	-	-	-
Plants	154	-	-	-
Fungi and Protists	0	-	-	-
Total	597	136	42	31
Source: ILICN 2020c (	with amondmonte)			

Table 2. Number of threatened species in South Africa.

Source: IUUN 2020c (with amendments)

The ongoing biodiversity crisis in the RSA is implicated not only in the nation's ecological well-being, but that of its human communities as well, which rely on the nation's biodiversity resources for subsistence, employment, and medicine derivatives, which collectively hold an estimated value of \$3 billion USD annually (Skowno et al. 2019).

#### 2.2 Land-degradation: A key threat to biodiversity

Humans have always utilized the environment and been active participants in shaping its characteristics and dynamics (Hughes 2009). However, the degree and extent to which people have altered the earth's landcover has reached unprecedented levels (Sanderson *et al.* 2002). The preponderance of land-use decisions (LUDs) in modern history strongly favor short-term gains over longer-term sustainable use principles (Venter *et al.* 2016; Foley *et al.* 2005). The cascade of effects that arise from LUDs often have a lag time of months or even years (IPBES 2018a), further distancing decision-makers from the outcomes of their choices. A repeated pattern of modification of intact natural landcover towards that which is characterized by overt human intervention has become the norm (Fig. 1) (Foley *et al.* 2005; Turner II *et al.* 2007; Baldwin and Fouch 2018) with little regard for the negative ecological externalities that such broad-scale change incurs (biodiversity as a 'public good'- Kolstad 2000).



Figure 1. Land-use transitions. Source: Foley 2005.

Landcover change that results in the modification of intact habitats such that landcover is significantly altered, transformed from one landcover type to another, or even outright eliminated is the primary force that drives land degradation (LD) across the globe (Kuenzer *et* 

*al.* 2015; Niklaus *et al.* 2015). Land degradation in turn is identified as the leading cause of global biodiversity loss (Newbold *et al.* 2015; Jacobson et al. 2019; Sala *et al.* 2000), more so than any other anthropogenic or naturally occurring factor (IPBES 2018a; IPCC 2019). Consequently, understanding the drivers and implications of LUDs that lead to land degradation are necessary to successfully combat the biodiversity crisis.

Land-use decisions are informed by both social (economic, demographic, technological, cultural) and ecological (resources present, areal extent, environmental quality) characteristics of the human-landscape mosaic (Turner II *et al.* 2007; IPBES 2018a). Inherent to decision making, LUDs are associated with tradeoffs with regards to the ecosystem services (Niklaus *et al.* 2015; McShane *et al.* 2011) and net biodiversity outcomes (Sanderson *et al.* 2002) that a resultant landcover supports. Such tradeoffs are difficult to quantify- they are constantly in flux and tend to derive from multiple, simultaneous LUDs. Furthermore, the effects of LUDs compound on one another over time and are interlinked across scales (Foley *et al.* 2005), often creating feedback loops between anthropogenically-driven and naturally occurring degradative processes (Niklaus *et al.* 2015; Lambin *et al.* 2001). Consequently, to quantify the impact of individual determinants of LUDs on biodiversity outcomes is complex.

However, the resultant outcome of all global LUDs is clear: humans have modified more than three-quarters of the planet's land surface (WWF 2018), and highly degraded more than 20% of its vegetated areas (UNDP 2019). The social impact of land degradation indicates that the well-being of anywhere from 1 (UN 2019) to 3 billion (WWF 2018; IPBES 2018a) people are directly harmed. Collectively, the economic losses associated with land degradation-induced biodiversity and ecosystem service loss is equivalent to >10% of the annual global gross product (IPBES 2018a). Environmentally, the impact of LUDs that lead to land degradation is similarly dire. Basic ecological theory posits that maintaining biodiversity is paramount for ecosystems to be resilient and adapt to disturbance (Folke *et al.* 

2004). Consequently, it is concerning that estimates suggest that nearly 60% of terrestrial ecosystems have been utilized and degraded to such an extent that a critical functional threshold has been breached (Newbold *et al.* 2015). Modern LUDs present a serious bane for biodiversity, contributing directly to phenomenon associated with LD which negatively impacts ecological and social well-being, ranging from: the loss of ecosystem services (Metzger *et al.* 2006; IPCC 2019), species losses (Fischer and Lindenmayer 2007), development of conditions that favor invasive species spread (Hobbs 2000), shifts in community assemblages (Foster *et al.* 2003), habitat fragmentation (Fischer and Lindenmayer 2007; Fletcher *et al.* 2018), reduction in areal extent and connectivity of intact habitat patches (Baldwin and Fouch 2018), and homogenization at the landscape scale (Hansen *et al.* 2004).

Net global LD is predicted to continue, and to do so at an accelerating rate (IPBES 2018a), unless global restoration efforts successfully changes this trajectory. The retention of areas characterized by intact landcover has been identified as a priority by multiple intergovernmental agencies and institutions (IPBES 2018a; RSA-DEA 2015). The United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) explicitly supports the prevention of further land degradation because of the role that terrestrial biomass plays in regulating greenhouse gas cycles and ultimately on global temperature controls (Niklaus *et al.* 2015). Likewise, the United Nations Convention to Combat Desertification (UNCCD) is organized around the key aim of preventing "human activities and habitation patterns" from furthering the loss of intact landcover (Fensholt *et al.* 2015). To achieve the SDG Agenda by 2030, halting land degradation and restoration efforts are recognized as an essential effort, with especially high relevancy (>80%) in achieving goals numbers: 1-2, 6, 11-13, and 15 (IPBES 2018a).

Understanding the drivers of LD is essential to combat its continuation. While different habitat types are targeted more intensely by different anthropogenic pressures

**CEU eTD Collection** 

(Lambin et al. 2001), the single greatest driver of LD worldwide is the transformation of intact vegetation to cropland (Hooke and Martin-Duque 2012; IPBES 2018a). This transition is driven by food security needs to support an ever-growing human population, which is predicted to reach 8.5 billion by 2100 (UN-DESA 2019a). Modern agricultural systems largely denude or fundamentally alter the ecological integrity of intact ecosystems (Riseng et al. 2011); correspondingly, it is unsurprising that models predict that the conversion of intact vegetation to agriculture is the primary driver behind (terrestrial) ecological regime shifts (Rocha et al. 2015). Of the environmental variables that drive LD, climatic change is the primary contributor at the global scale (IPBES 2018a). Higher global surface temperatures promote a LD feedback loop via altered patterns and intensity of precipitation and/or the capacity of landcover to serve as a carbon sink (IPCC 2019). The interplay between social and environmental drivers of LD are noteworthy for their feedback on all facets of the human-landscape system. Globally, populations that are particularly impacted by the interactions of social and environmental drivers of LD include those living in Least Developed Countries (IPBES 2019) or those living in already degraded landscapes and which exhibit a reduced capacity to mitigate the effects of ongoing climatic change (IPCC 2019).

The status of LD across Africa is more severe than that of average global conditions (IPBES 2019). More than 500,000 km<sup>2</sup> across the continent is degraded (IPBES 2019), and within sub-Saharan Africa (SSA) alone, nearly one-quarter of the land area (22.4%) has degraded since 2000 (UN 2019). Looking ahead to the future, social and environmental drivers are predicted to interact and accelerate LD in Africa. Human population growth and climatic change are both expected to be greater in magnitude and intensity in Africa than in other parts of the world in the coming decades (IPBES 2018b; IPCC 2019). In particular, Sub-Saharan Africa (SSA) is expected to be the center of population growth not only in Africa, but globally as well (UN-DESA 2019a). The Republic of South Africa (RSA) itself is

CEU eTD Collection

not expected to grow as intensely as other SSA nations (UN-DESA 2019b), however, an influx of migrants from Mozambique may contribute to greater population pressures on the landscape than current population growth figures might suggest (Moagi et al. 2018; UNHCR 2020). Climatic change is also expected to particularly contribute to the degradation of Africa's dryland ecosystems, which comprise 43% of land area in SSA (FAO 2008) and are home to 75% of the region's lowest-income populations (IPBES 2018a). Drylands have long been thought to be highly susceptible to desertification, but recent analyses suggest that the greater degradation threat to drylands may be that of 'greening', or encroachment (Fensholt et al. 2015; Venter et al. 2018). In the last three decades, woody plant encroachment has increased by 8% across SSA (Venter et al. 2018). Encroachment can cause a change in species diversity, lowered capacity of rangelands to maintain animal populations, and changes in the portfolio of ecosystem services that the landscape provides (Venter et al. 2018; IPCC 2019); it is also predicted as a key factor in dryland ecological regime shifts (Rocha et al. 2015). However, the acceptance of broad-scale findings on the drivers of LD (whether they support desertification or encroachment) should be cautioned, as the causal mechanisms of LD are likely to be highly place-specific. Regardless of the drivers of LD however, continued LD in Africa is likely unless swift and concerted action is taken at both local, regional, and international levels.

## 2.3 Conservation practice: The shift towards a Socio-Ecological Systems Approach

The establishment of protected areas (PAs) has long been the premier conservation tool employed to protect biodiversity around the world (Naughton-Treves *et al.* 2005; Watson *et al.* 2014). Today, the global (terrestrial) protected area network (PAN) constitutes 15.2% of Earth's land surface across more than 245,133 designated sites (UNEP-WCMC and IUCN 2020a). Protected areas, when managed effectively, are shown to play a significant role in biodiversity retention compared to areas of non-protected status (Chape *et al.* 2005; Baillie *et al.* 2016). Whereas early conservation was often based on the preservation of beautiful

landscapes (Watson *et al.* 2014), modern conservation efforts have become more targeted and strategic since the advent of systematic conservation assessment and planning in the early 2000s (Margules and Pressey 2000) and the Convention on Biological Diversity's (CBD's) adoption of the Aichi Targets in 2015. These initiatives have increasingly pushed the global protected area network (PAN) towards a more balanced representation of the world's biodiversity at all scales, although significant conservation gaps remain (Gannon *et al.* 2019). Part of the inefficiency of PAs in retaining biodiversity is due to varying levels of management capacity, which limits their ability to achieve desired biodiversity outcomes (Leverington *et al.* 2010); this is of particular concern since anthropogenic threats and pressures on the existing PAN are on the rise (Jones *et al.* 2018), suggesting that management effectiveness will be of increasing importance to ensure positive biodiversity outcomes.

While conservation biases and gaps in coverage can be addressed by continuing to apply and improve upon systematic conservation principles, the challenges presented by the human dimension of conservation present a more complex issue. To address the latter, a large bloc of the conservation community advocates for broadening the scope of conservation itself (Palomo *et al.* 2014; Kennedy *et al.* 2019). While strict conservation does play an integral role in meeting global biodiversity targets (Watson *et al.* 2014), the establishment of new PAs tends to eschew the 'fortress conservation' mentality, which has largely been replaced (Wilshusen *et al.* 2002) by a more human-inclusive 'socio-ecological systems' (SES) perspective (Ban *et al.* 2013; Ferreira *et al.* 2018), whereby humans are recognized as dynamic actors embedded within a "multi-use conservation landscape" (Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016; Colding and Barthel 2019). The argument for an SES-conservation philosophy posits that social, economic, and political factors interact and drive human's land-use decisions, thereby creating pressures on the environment; consequently, these social aspects

must be taken into account when planning feasible conservation strategies that deliver their intended outcomes (Pool-Stanlivet *et al.* 2018; UNESCO 2017).

Evidence that the SES-based conservation model is gaining political traction abounds. On the international level, the establishment of UNESCO's 'Man and Biosphere' program in the 1960s and its subsequent expansion over the ensuing decades is notable as one of the first initiatives to pair conservation with sustainable resource use/ sustainable land management principles (Bridgewater 2016). More recently, the 2015 adoption of the Sustainable Development Goals integrates human well-being and conservation practices (e.g. SDG 15), and the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) similarly recognizes the role that human land-use plays in the retention of natural landcover, and the implications this has for climate change mitigation (IPCC 2019; Martin and Watson 2016). Additionally, the body of conservation policy and management research increasingly reflects an emphasis on the role that communities and individual actors play in mediating conservation outcomes (IUCN 2016; Bingham et al. 2017; Wright et al. 2018; IUCN-WCPA 2019), thereby reflecting a diversifying array of human-inclusive conservation mechanisms and governance types which aim to co-benefit human and ecological communities (Stolton et al. 2014; Rawat 2017; Mitchell et al. 2018; DeVos and Cumming 2019). Lastly, the dialogue shaping the agenda (CBDb 2018; Gannon et al. 2019) for the CBD's 2020 COP indicates support for humaninclusive conservation and restoration strategies in order to achieve the conservation goals being scoped for 2050 (IISD 2020).

Within Africa, a similar movement towards the adoption of SES-based conservation practice is observed over the last several decades. Much of the African PAN has its origins in regulations that date to the early 1900s that were designed by European colonists to curb the unsustainable exploitation caused by over-hunting big game populations (Ford 2012; Carruthers 1995). Building upon this, African conservation efforts for much of the 20<sup>th</sup>

century largely favored strict environmental protections at the expense of local communities' subsistence rights and traditional cultural practices (Chardonnet 2019). Today, modern conservation approaches across the 7,000+ PAs on the continent (Chardonnet 2019) increasingly embrace the role of engaging local stakeholders in conservation management to achieve both human-equity and biodiversity protection (Anthony 2007; Chardonnet 2019). Within South Africa in particular, this is well-evidenced by the increasing support the nation places on conservation arrangements beyond those established and governed top-down by the state (DeVos et al. 2019; Barendse et al. 2016). Since the end of Apartheid in 1994, emphasis on redressing inequities perpetrated against local communities has been at the fore of much of the nation's development policies. This shows up in the country's conservation context in South Africa's National Biodiversity Strategy and Action Plan (RSA-DEA 2015a), which approaches conservation via five key principles, the first of which explicitly states the nation will take a: "People-centered approach to biodiversity, recognizing that the well-being of South Africa's people is dependent on the well-being of the environment" (p 17). Similar values are reflected in the nation's most recent (2016) National Protected Areas Expansion Strategy (RSA-DEA 2015a), and its pioneering Biodiversity Stewardship program (Rawat 2017), which actively engages local stakeholders to protect critical biodiversity areas and other lands deemed of ecological character that enhances the nation's PAN. Furthermore, in South Africa, the Biosphere Reserve model is garnering increasing support across sectors (government, NGOs, local) for its potential to jointly achieve conservation outcomes while supporting sustainable economic development in rural communities that have historically been some of the most marginalized in the country (RSA-DEA 2015b).

#### 2.4 Biosphere Reserves: Exemplars of the SES conservation philosophy

Biosphere Reserves (BRs) are exemplars of the SES-approach to conservation. Situated at the nexus of environment-human interaction, BRs present an actionable opportunity for nations and the collective international community to leverage themselves closer towards

meeting global commitments on biodiversity conservation, sustainable development, and climate change mitigation (RSA-DEA 2015b). One of the original goals of MAB was to create a global network of BRs that would be ecologically representative of the world's biodiversity, would operate under sustainable use principles, and would serve as an opportunity for place-based research and teaching labs for further scientific research and education (Bridgewater 2016). Today there are 701 BRs spread across 124 counties, with more sites nominated each year (UNESCO 2020a; Pool-Stanvliet and Coetzer 2020). The principles that guide the purpose and practice of BRs have evolved and been refined over the last five decades (Bridgewater 2016; Coetzer *et al.* 2014) but retain a primary focus on the original three tenets: "conservation, development, and logistical support" (UNESCO 2017). Whereas conservation and development often are framed as competing interests, the BR model aims to implement (and experiment) with measures that enhance resilient landscapes that support human livelihood.

BRs are an official designation which are characterized by human communities living within a bounded geographic area in which three land zonations are managed under one of three corresponding resource management schemes. The three types of zones within a biosphere reserve (core, buffer, and transition) correspond with the following land-use/ resource management mandates, respectively: strict biodiversity conservation (i.e. no human utilization), intermediate-intensity land-use (e.g. grazing, fishing, light natural resource extraction), and intensive land-use (e.g. human settlement, roads, other built infrastructure) (Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016). In all cases, land-use decisions within a BR are expected to align with an agenda that promotes long-term sustainability of both the human community and environmental resources at stake. Whereas the theoretical model would suggest that core zones are ringed by buffer zones, which are in turn ringed by transitional-managed areas on the outskirts of the BR, the reality is that BRs tend to reflect the historical legacy of the

human-environment dynamics specific to that place and are dependent upon where existing areas of intact vegetation remain or where human communities are already established (Fig. 2).



Figure 2. Schematic spatial layout of a typical biosphere reserve. Source: Pool-Stanvliet and Coetzer 2020.

Across the African continent there are 79 BRs across 29 countries (UNESCO 2020a). South Africa in particular has been a leader within the World Network of BRs (WNBR). The country joined the MAB program in 1995 and established its first BR (Kogelberg BR) three years later (RSA-DEA 2015b). Today, there are 8 BRs across the country, each of which is managed independently by non-governmental organizations and/or community volunteers with variable degrees of government support (RSA-DEA 2015b). Since 2010, the nation has seen a push to increase the coordinating and oversight role of the government in BR planning and management, drawing from collaboration across governmental departments as diverse as Environmental Affairs, to Arts and Culture, Public Works, Social Development, and Science and Technology- a reflection of the multifaceted nature of BRs themselves (RSA-DEA 2015b). South Africa views the BR model as a strategic means to achieve many of the nation's long-term policy goals, as more than a dozen programs at the national level demonstrate high "overlap" with the stated objectives of the BR model (RSA-DEA 2015b). To support these efforts, the country has produced national-level guiding documents for its BR network that align with international protocol (RSA-DEA 2015b) and that are also context-specific to South Africa, with the aim to improve the selection and performance of future BRs in the country (Pool-Stanvliet *et al.* 2018).

In practice, achieving the 'dual criteria' of sustainable development and conservation is difficult for BRs, as they face many of the same implementation challenges as other Integrated Conservation and Development Projects (Coetzer et al. 2014). BR outcomes can be limited by factors ranging from: the level and consistency of funding available (Bridgewater 2016), the effectiveness of management practices (Matar and Anthony 2017), including the degree to which local stakeholders are integrated into the decision-making and management processes (Baird et al. 2018; Schultz et al. 2011), the quality and utility of the periodic review/evaluation process (Matar and Anthony 2017; Coetzer et al. 2014), and the capacity to communicate objectives clearly (Roldan et al. 2019). Notably, these factors themselves are influenced by multiple scales of governance (international down to local) and can vary with time (Ferreira et al. 2018). In contrast, incorporating stakeholders in BR operations and governance, as well as ensuring adequate funding for the ongoing management of the BR, have both been identified as characteristics that can aid BRs in achieving their objectives (Cuong et al. 2017). Additionally, the high degree of place-specific variability of the physical geography of a given BR, the species and ecosystems that are present, and the historical legacy and current socio-economic conditions in which the human communities operate within the landscape also influence the human-landscape dynamic and inform how well a BR performs (Coetzer et al. 2014). Understanding the factors that impact the effectiveness of BR in protecting biodiversity are essential if BRs are to be counted in

meeting global biodiversity targets (Butchart *et al.* 2015), and particularly so if nominations for BRs continue to increase around the globe.

## 2.5 Remote Sensing: Analyzing landcover change for biodiversity conservation The scientific discipline of Earth Observations (EO) uses Remote Sensing (RS) data

(i.e. satellite imagery) to understand past and present conditions and dynamics of the Earth's surface. Time series analysis of RS data can be used to quantity the extent of landcover change on a global, regional, or local scale, as well as trends in the types of landcover 'swaps' (transitions from one landcover type to another) that take place (Aldwaik et al. 2015). This means that RS can be used to support the identification and understanding of relevant drivers of landcover transformation (Evans 2017) and their link to biodiversity conservation outcomes (Hansen et al. 2004). The importance of EO in managing biodiversity outcomes is evidenced not only by the multi-decadal long history of its application (Kuenzer et al. 2015; Wang et al. 2010), but also by the establishment of the "Essential Biodiversity Variable" (EBV) framework by the Group on Earth Observations Biodiversity Observation Network (GEO BON). GEO BON (2020) identifies nearly two dozen indicators that can be monitored via RS, and which can be used by the international community to address Strategic Goal B of the Aichi Framework, which calls for the reduction of direct pressures on biodiversity and sustainable use of resources (O'Connor et al. 2015). Consequently, EO analyses can serve a practical role in identifying landcover change and its impact on biodiversity, and are therefore an important toolkit for biodiversity and conservation scientists, policy makers, and managers, at all levels of governance.

Technological advancements and increasingly open accessibility in EO and RS analytics further support their utility and application to biodiversity monitoring and conservation (Kuenzer *et al.* 2015; Young *et al.* 2017). Since the 1970s, seven RS satellites have been launched as part of NASA's Landsat mission, with another satellite expected to be launched in 2020 (Young *et al.* 2017). With each iterative satellite, the frequency and quality

of the images captured, combined with the shift towards open access, no-cost datasets and advancements in cloud computing technologies that simplify and expedite image processing, mean that EO and RS offer unprecedented opportunities for assessing landcover change and its biodiversity implications (Zhu 2017; Gorelick *et al.* 2017; Kuenzer *et al.* 2015).

Caveats exist, however, to the utility of RS analytics for monitoring biodiversity. Commonly noted is the limitation presented by the medium- to coarse- resolution of much RS data (wherein pixels represent a land area of 30m<sup>2</sup> or more), which consequently limits the scale of biodiversity assessment that can be accurately made (Turner et al. 2003; Apin 2005; Foody 2015). For example, while RS can be used to identify habitats and higher order scales of biodiversity with relative ease, in many cases, the lack of fine resolution data precludes the accurate quantification of species presence or population abundance (Gillespie et al. 2008). This is a problem that is particularly true for migratory species or fauna that have a naturally large habitat range (Leyequien et al. 2007), but which also presents problems for the identification of understory plants (Prasad et al. 2015; Gillespie et al. 2008). Moreover, the use of RS to measure biodiversity at finer scales often relies on inferences based on theoretically derived measures of biodiversity (e.g. alpha- or beta- diversity calculations) which makes such findings fallible to the challenges presented by reliance on simple measures of biodiversity (Rocchini et al. 2015). Additionally, medium- and coarse- grain resolution data also contributes to the tendency for RS analyses to over-represent homogeneity in the landscape (Olofsson et al. 2013). This is especially the case when the landscape is highly heterogeneous, i.e. where multiple landcover types are present in the area represented by a single pixel, an issue that is commonly known as the "mixed pixel problem" (Foody 2013), and which is only partially addressed by the application of more advanced algorithms, such as fuzzy classification or object-based classification methods (Wang et al. 2010).

Additionally, the literature consistently notes that the increasing complexity of computational algorithms within RS analytics software leaves many ecology- and environmental science-trained professionals without the requisite computer science skills that may be needed for analysis (e.g. space-time-cube computing for continuous-data processing, or big data management), especially as computer sciences continue to advance (Young et al. 2017; Zhu 2017; Pettorelli et al. 2014). Such limitations, however, are insufficient to negate the benefits and power of leveraging EO in understanding the landscape dynamics that influence biodiversity outcomes; moreover, institutions like GEO BON and Google are working to streamline and bridge the gap between advances in RS and environmental practitioners' skillsets (Pettorelli et al. 2014). Therefore, at present, discrete temporal time series analyses continue to offer a reasonable lens through which landcover change dynamics can be assessed over a given period, as evidenced by the numerous studies that continue to employ this approach (Kong et al. 2019; Young et al. 2017; Evans 2017; Pontius et al. 2013; Romero-Ruiz et al. 2011; Manandhar et al. 2010; Alo and Pontius 2008). Consequently, EO and RS remain a central tool to support scientists and practitioners in addressing biodiversity conservation and land-use landcover change.

# Chapter 3: Materials and Methods

## 3.1 Study region

The Kruger to Canyons (K2C) Biosphere Reserve (Fig. 3) was designated in 2001 and extends over nearly 2.6 million hectares in the northeastern region of South Africa, bridging the provinces of Limpopo and Mpumalanga (Coetzer *et al.* 2013; RSA-DEA 2015b).



Figure 3. Location of the Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve in north eastern South Africa.

The K2C lies adjacent to Kruger National Park (KNP), the southernmost portion of which is officially considered part of the larger K2C biosphere reserve area. For the purposes of this study and in alignment with previous research (Coetzer *et al.* 2010; 2013; Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016), the area of KNP that coincides with K2C has been excluded. It should be noted that hereafter, reference to the K2C refers only to those areas of the biosphere reserve that do not coincide with the KNP, the area of which is represented by the polygon labeled "Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve" in Fig. 3. The exclusion of KNP from this analysis is primarily

because the KNP is officially managed for the strictest level of conservation, excludes human settlements, and receives more robust funding and management efforts than the remaining area under the K2C BR designation (Coetzer *et al.* 2010; 2013). Consequently, monitoring and managing landcover change in the area of interest that lies west of the KNP provides a better conceptualization of landcover change dynamics within the human-landscape mosaic.

With regards to its physical characteristics, the K2C ranges in altitude from 300m above sea level in the east to over 2,000m along its western extent. The region is ecologically notable for the diversity found across its landscape, which includes three biomes (grassland, savanna, and forest), the endemic fynbos ecosystem, and a portion of the Eastern Transvaal Drakensberg Escarpment- an area that is globally recognized for its high biodiversity value (K2C 2020). Human communities are scattered across the biosphere reserve, with population centers at Hoedspruit (3,100 people in 2011) and Phalaborwa (13,000 people in 2011) (Department of Statistics 2020). Notably, the greater Ba-Phalaborwa region within K2C is home to 150,000 people in total, the vast majority (95%) of whom reside within 15km of the city center, indicating an area of high density and high-intensity land utilization within the BR (RSA-DS 2020).

Approximately 54% of the greater K2C region is managed strictly for long-term conservation, if the core area of KNP is included (K2C 2020) (Fig. 4). The remaining area across the K2C study area is mandated for management in accordance with the graduated scale of land-use that is prescribed by the theoretical BR model; this allows for a diversity of activities in the K2C that draw upon the region's natural resources to varying degrees. Whereas approximately 50% of the non-strict conservation area was still vegetated with intact natural landcover communities as of 2012 (Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016), human land-use that may impact vegetation is wide-spread across K2C, including activities ranging from: agriculture (commercial and subsistence), mining (gold, phosphate, copper), tourism,
commercial forestry, and rural and urban development projects (K2C 2020). The management plan for the K2C aligns with that of the theoretical BR Model, but it is worth noting that the spatial configuration of areas that are managed as 'core' (923,000ha), 'buffer' (485,000ha), and 'transition' (1.2 million ha) (UNESCO 2020b) zones do not form a concentric ring (Fig. 4), as the region's human-environment mosaic was established long prior to the passage of the BR designation in 2001 (Coetzer *et al.* 2013).



Figure 4. Zonation of Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve.

Previous studies of landcover change in the K2C have revealed trends of increasing settlement expansion and impacted vegetation across the BR coupled with declines in the spatial extent of intact vegetation (Coetzer *et al.* 2013; Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016). Consequently, without the passage of conservation-oriented policies or other interventions, it is predicted that the degradation of natural vegetative landcover may continue into the future (Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016).

#### 3.2 Data sourcing and pre-processing

The study design and analysis aligns with previous landcover change studies conducted for K2C for the time periods from 1993-2006 (Coetzer *et al.* 2013) and 2006-2012 (Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016), with slight modifications due to both advancements in computing techniques and lockdown conditions presented by the Covid-19 global pandemic.

With regards to computing advancements, whereas previous analyses utilized Landsat7 satellite imagery, this study employs images from the collection generated by Landsat8, first launched in February 2013 (NASA 2020). Consequently, the time series analysis for this study is based on the period between 2013 to 2019 (rather than 2012 to 2019), leaving a one-year gap in the overall time series analysis when taking into consideration the aforementioned K2C studies that date to 1993. The change in image source was made for several reasons, chiefly to eliminate the noise in images that results from the Landsat7 scan-line error (Coetzer-Hanack et al. 2016), and to ensure future study compatibility, as Landsat7 will be retired in late 2020 when the new Landsat9 launches (USGS 2020). Additionally, a second computing-related deviation in this study that contrasts to previous K2C study designs concerns the boundary of the area of interest that is investigated. Previous studies were unable to capture the full extent of K2C (largely due to the time-consuming nature of manual image rectification and lack of data storage capacity), and thereby excluded a large portion of its northern region (Coetzer-Hanack pers.comm.). The improved data processing and computing power provided by the cloud via the freelyavailable Google Earth Engine Editor (GEEE) make it possible for this analysis to employ datasets that represent the entire extent of the K2C biosphere reserve.

Geographic data was sourced from the World Database of Protected Areas, the South Africa Database of Protected Areas (SAPAD), the Scottish-based "Map Library," the USGS

CEU eTD Collection

Landsat8 collection via the GEEE, and from Dr. Coetzer-Hanack (for complete metadata, see Appendix A). The area of interest (K2C) was delineated by taking shapefiles of the K2C BR and Kruger National Park (KNP) and excising the latter, in congruence with the previous K2C time series to reflect the focal study area outside of KNP. Shapefiles for the BR zonation (core, buffer, and transition) were sourced in part from shapefiles shared by Coetzer-Hanack and SAPAD, and further supplemented by manual creation by the author. Files shared by Coetzer-Hanack did not completely reflect the estate of core and buffer zones because they were originally developed from a 2005 dataset and were therefore outdated for this study (pers. comm.). To improve the zonation dataset, the author identified additional core and buffer zones within the K2C by comparing the SAPAD files that fell within the boundary of K2C to an updated (2019) map of the BR produced by a K2C Stewardship Ecologist and shared via Coetzer-Hanack (pers. comm.). In some instances, SAPAD files did not exist to correspond with zones marked on the map. When possible, the author manually created polygons to represent the missing zones by tracing their outlines from the Esri Street base map (i.e. for Letaba Ranch Nature Reserve north of Phalaborwa, Bewaarkloof Nature Reserve, the southern block of Blyde River Canyon Nature Reserve, and Wolkberg Caves Nature Reserve). Additional cleaning of the zonation shapefile data included filling in the spaces between identified parcels, in accordance with both the Stewardship Ecologists's visualization and on recommendation from Coetzer-Hanack (pers. comm.). It should be noted that the set of buffer and core zones used for this study is not fully reflective of the management areas on the ground in K2C; however, without access to an official dataset and because landcover change is being measured as a relative comparison between the start and end of the study period, the dataset was determined sufficient for these purposes. The shapefile for the transition zone was created to represent all areas external to core or buffer regions within K2C.

The raw satellite imagery was sourced and prepared using the GEEE tool (Gorelick et al. 2017). To do so, the shapefiles for the area of interest were imported alongside the image collection sourced from Landsat8 (*N.B.* pixel resolution  $30m^2$ ). The example script for 'Filtering an ImageCollection' that is provided by Google was manually modified to conform to the specific parameters and criteria of this study (Appendix B). Unlike previous K2C landcover change studies, the data for this study does not rely on a primary image filled with ancillary image data (Coetzer-Hanack pers.comm.). Instead, all images the Landsat8 recorded between the selected dates in 2013 and 2019 (8 and 16 images, respectively) were compiled to generate the least cloudy composite across the range of dates specified using the GEEE 'filter' algorithm. Winter months (May-July) are consistently less cloudy than other times of the year (Coetzer et al. 2010), and consequently are better-suited for satellite image analysis of South African landscapes. Therefore, the 2013 composite image is comprised of data collected between June 1-30, 2013, and the 2019 composite image is comprised of data collected between June 1- July 15, 2019. The different length of time over which images were filtered is tied to the cloud-filtering algorithm in GEEE which generates a resultant image that is the least cloudy (i.e. the inclusion of dates prior to or beyond June 2013 led to a cloudier composite image, and likewise for the date range selected for the 2019 composite image). Consequently, the images produced for 2013 and 2019 using the GEEE tool are virtually cloud free, thereby facilitating more accurate identification of the landcover contained therein. The resultant composite images were exported for further spatial analysis in Esri's ArcPro 2.5 and TerrSet's IDRISI Image Processing software.

Complications arising from the global lockdown due to the Covid-19 pandemic meant that a reference dataset for validation purposes could not be produced from ground truth observations. Consequently, validation of the classified map outputs relied solely on digital validation methods (Wickham *et al.* 2013; Olofsson *et al.* 2014). While ground truthing

would have added value to the quantification of error in this study, the global conditions were prohibitive. Additionally, personal communication (Coetzer-Hanack) revealed that previous landcover change studies of the K2C that were partially validated with ground truth data relied on datapoints collected almost solely within easily accessible areas of K2C's southern extent. Non-random sampling as the basis of reference data is often the case with ground truthing, yet such a design presents its own challenges in quantifying the error associated with the classified vs. verified mapped outputs (Congalton 2001; Foody 2010); in fact, the ability to generate a random sample for digital validation is advantageous in this regard (Foody 2002), however best practice (under ideal non-pandemic conditions) would allow for a study design that incorporates both digital and empirical validation methods (Yu and Gong 2011).

#### 3.3 Methods

#### 3.3.1 Supervised Classification

Esri's ArcGIS Pro v 2.5 software (ArcPro) was used to conduct a pixel-based supervised classification of the 2013 and 2019 satellite imagery. Esri's 'Image Classification Wizard' was the primary tool employed, following the workflow presented in Fig. 5. The first step of supervised classification (SC) required the delimitation of a set of discrete and mutually exclusive landcover classes (Foody 2002), *i.e.* a 'classification schema,' by which the observed landcover types were categorized. This study aligned its classification schema (Table 4) with previous K2C research (Coetzer *et al.* 2010; 2013; Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016), with several amendments. The classification schema used for this study was

comprised of eight intermediate consolidated landcover classes (Appendix C) and more numerous sub-classes, based on the spectral nuances observed across a single landcover type.



Figure 5. Workflow using 'Image Classification Wizard' in ArcPro v 2.5.

In contrast to the schema employed by previous research, at this stage of analysis, classes for 'Settlement' and 'Mines' were merged as a single intermediate consolidated landcover class ('Settlement') rather than kept separate, due to the similarity of their spectral signatures and shared classification ('Settlement') under the final aggregated landcover classification schema (Table 3). Similarly, two previously separate classes ('Burn' and 'Clearfell'), were merged to a single intermediate class ('Burn and Clearfell'), as the two share similar visual spectral characteristics and were ultimately excluded in the final aggregation of landcover classes (Table 3). Lastly, the schema employed in this study deviated from previous research's schema in that the 'Cloud Cover' intermediate consolidated class was eliminated, due to the negligible presence of clouds in the 2013 and 2019 imagery. The simplification of the schema from that of previous research on landcover change in the K2C did not affect the

Code	Final aggregated landcover class	Intermediate landcover class	Landcover sub-classes
1	Intact vegetation	Intact Natural Vegetation	Intact Woodland/ Intact Thicket and Bush/ Grassland
		Forest*	*located within the bounds of the BR's core zones
2	Impacted vegetation	Impacted Vegetation	Impacted Woodland/ Impacted Thicket and Bushland
3	Settlement	Settlement	Settlement/ Mines and Quarries
3	Settlement	Settlement Agriculture	Settlement/ Mines and Quarries Formal and subsistence crops/ Fallow fields
3	Settlement Excluded	Settlement Agriculture Exposed Ground	Settlement/ Mines and Quarries Formal and subsistence crops/ Fallow fields
4	Excluded	Settlement Agriculture Exposed Ground Water	Settlement/ Mines and Quarries Formal and subsistence crops/ Fallow fields
4	Excluded	Settlement Agriculture Exposed Ground Water Burn and Clearfell	Settlement/ Mines and Quarries Formal and subsistence crops/ Fallow fields

Table 3. Final aggregated landcover classification schema.

final aggregation of landcover classes (Coetzer-Hanack pers. comm.); furthermore, the simplification was strategic to account for the researcher's lack of place-based knowledge. By aggregating classes of similar spectral signature and that share a final aggregated landcover classification, the researcher was able to more confidently develop the reference dataset (Section 3.3.2).

Following the determination of the classification schema, the 'Training Samples Manager' tool in ArcPro was used within the 'Image Classification Wizard' to develop a robust set of training samples that correspond with each of the classes. Training samples were developed independently for the 2013 and 2019 images, in accordance with previous research methodology (Coetzer *et al.* 2013; Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016) to limit the potential propagation of error associated with building the training sample datasets. Because the training sample set for this time series analysis (2013-2019) was developed by the same individual (the author), any error in the identification of training samples should be consistent between the mapped outputs for 2013 and 2019. Thus, even without the capacity to explicitly quantify the error associated with this stage of the classification process, the common methodology between the two image classifications follows an adequate approach that will allow for the results to be interpreted, at a minimum level of certainty, as indicative of

relative change across the landscape over the defined time period (Coetzer-Hanack pers. comm.).

Supervised classification can be conducted based on training samples of which the unit of measurement is an individual pixel or a polygon; the latter is better suited for heterogeneous landscapes (Rogan and Chen 2004) and is what was utilized in the development of the training samples for this study given the highly variable nature of the K2C landscape. Each landcover class in the training sample requires an absolute minimum of 30 samples; best practice encourages >50 samples per landcover class (Congalton 2001). For this study, a minimum of 80 samples were manually identified for each intermediate landcover class. To identify areas of the satellite images that share the same spectral signature, the images were visualized using different combinations of the 12 spectral bands of which they are comprised. Multispectral data is useful in image classification because different band combinations allow the interpreter to better see characteristics and distinctions between landcovers in the remotely sensed image (Lu and Weng 2007). For example, toggling between the red/green/blue channel visualizations that depict a '543' band combination provided an important counter visualization (infrared vegetation) to that of the '764' (false color urban) visualization to help determine the boundary between different landcover types that cannot be seen when looking at the image in 'natural color' alone.

Reference to the 2012 K2C map produced by Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* (2016) was made as a general guide for the 2013 classification, since the general positioning of landcover types was unlikely to have dramatically shifted between 2012 and 2013. Additionally, expert feedback was sought from R. Lerm and A. Swemmer of the South African Environmental Observation Network and K2C researcher K. Coetzer-Hanack (pers. comm.) to ensure the accurate interpretation of spectral signatures. Despite these efforts to produce accurate training sample datasets, it should be noted that the spectral appearance of bush encroached

areas could not be differentiated against areas of intact thicket and bush; thus, there is an unknown portion of 'intact vegetation' that is actually impacted bushland, an issue that plagued previous K2C landcover change research as well (Coetzer *et al.* 2010; 2013; Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016).

Once the training sample datasets were fully developed, the 'Maximum Likelihood Classifier' (MLC) was run in ArcPro. The MLC was selected as the classifier of choice to align with previous K2C studies (Coetzer et al. 2010; 2013; Coetzer-Hanack et al. 2016). The running of the classifier relies on software to analyze the spectral signature of the polygons of the training dataset and apply machine learning to identify pixels across the entire image that share those same spectral characteristics. The identified pixels are assigned the numerical code associated with the identified intermediate landcover (Appendix C) to produce a classified map output (see 'Chapter 4: Results'). Subsequently, the sub-classes were merged to accord with the eight intermediate consolidated landcover classes of the schema. Iterative reclassification of the classified map outputs was conducted to correct visually detectable discrepancies between the raw satellite imagery and the classified outputs. For example, the spectral signature of roads was variably identified by the algorithm in some areas as 'settlement' and in others as 'exposed ground,' thus manual effort was made to go in and correct roads marked as 'exposed ground' to reflect infrastructure associated with human 'settlement.' Upwards of 40- and 60-sets of reclassified maps were iteratively generated for the 2013 and 2019 images respectively, with great attention to detail made to improve the visual correspondence of the mapped outputs against the raw imagery prior to an official accuracy assessment. Following the completion of these visual-based accuracy improvements, an official quantitative accuracy assessment was then conducted.

#### 3.3.2 Quantitative Accuracy Assessment

It is necessary to assess and quantify the uncertainty associated with the classified mapped outputs since maps do not fully reflect real world conditions yet are used to inform policy and management decisions (Foody 2002). For time series analyses such as this study, it is particularly important to assess accuracy to ensure that any detected change is a reflection of actual landcover transformation and not a result of error in the classification process (Foody 2002; Lu and Weng 2007; Foody 2015). Since comparison against a groundtruth reference dataset was not an option for this analysis, two different digital validation methods were attempted. For both, a random sample of 500 points was generated; while the selection of pixels as the unit for assessment is an imperfect option due to the possibility that more than one landcover type is located within the area captured by a single pixel (Foody 2013), it is a widely-accepted practice in developing a digital reference dataset (Wickham et al. 2013). Additionally, as previously noted, a benefit to the use of ArcPro's random sample generator rather than using ground truth data is that the latter is rarely a truly random sample because of limitations associated with sampling remote or otherwise difficult-to-access locales within a study area (Foody 2002). Thus, the following two digital methods for accuracy assessment were deemed appropriate given both the lack of access to ground truth information presented by current conditions and the rationale behind digital validation methodologies.

For both accuracy assessment methods, after a reference dataset was built, a confusion matrix and kappa statistic were computed, per standard practice (Foody 2002; Lu and Weng 2007; Foody 2010). As with any scientific study, the degree of error that is acceptable in the mapped output will depend on the user's needs. There is no set cut-off point by which the accuracy of map outputs is judged, but standard practice over the last two decades suggests

that maps should achieve an accuracy of  $\geq 85\%$  and that no class category exhibit an accuracy below 70% (Foody 2002). The kappa (K) statistic provides another means to evaluate the agreement of the classified mapped output with reality. The value of K can range from +1 to -1, with 1 representing a perfect match between ground conditions and the mapped representation (Coetzer *et al.* 2013). The Kappa coefficient informs the user as to whether the output is significantly different than a map generated from the random assignation of landcover classes across the mapped area (Congalton 2001; Foody 2002).

#### 3.3.2a Method One: Accuracy Assessment via Google Earth

The first effort at validation aimed to align with best practice guidelines which indicate that a digital reference dataset should be constructed from a higher quality resolution image than that of the satellite imagery from which the classified output is rendered (Foody 2002; Yu and Gong 2011; Olofsson *et al.* 2014). Lacking aerial photographs by which to use as a reference resource, for this accuracy method Google Earth imagery was utilized. Google Earth imagery is theoretically suitable for this purpose because of its higher resolution (resolution  $\leq 15m^2$ ) than the Landsat8 imagery (resolution  $30m^2$  per pixel). However, this method was hampered because the process of identifying landcover using the Google Earth imagery proved to involve a high-degree of subjectivity on the part of the researcher. This provided little confidence to the researcher in this method's capacity to accurately crosscheck the classified output derived from the Landsat8 imagery. Consequently, a second accuracy assessment method was conducted. For the sake of recording the effort expended on the Google Earth accuracy assessment attempt, a brief description of its methodology follows.

For this method, the landcover classification was aggregated into eight intermediate classes (Appendix C); notably, all types of non-forest and non-agriculture vegetation (i.e. woodland, thicket and bushland, ang grassland) were aggregated based on their 'intact' or 'impacted' status. This was done in order to support the researcher's ability to identify

**CEU eTD Collection** 

vegetation, as the capacity to identify 'intact' vs. 'impacted' was greater than the capacity to confidently identify narrower vegetation classes. A random sample of 500 points was generated from each of the classified images in ArcPro using the "Create Random Points" tool. These reference datasets were then converted to kml file format for import into Google Earth, where each point was zoomed to by clicking on its metadata signature. A copy of the attribute table for the reference points was exported to Excel where the reference classification data was recorded as it was interpreted. The column within the datast that contained the classification associated with each point as mapped by the Landsat8 data was hidden so as to reduce bias in the interpretation of the Google Earth imagery, per methodology described by Wickham *et al.* (2013). Additionally, the researcher recorded the degree of confidence with which each reference point was identified, using the Wickham *et al.* (2013) rating system, whereby: 1= not confident in the identification of the landcover at the reference point, 2= somewhat confident, and 3=confident.

To classify the landcover at the reference points using Google Earth, the time scale was toggled to the appropriate reference year. The time-consuming nature and lack of confidence in the output of this method resulted in the development of a reference dataset (using this method) for only the year 2013. For the reference dataset for 2013, the date range of the reference imagery in Google Earth ranged from April to December 2013, with some instances where clouds obscured the visibility of the ground cover; in these cases, the time horizon in Google Earth was advanced towards the next cloud-free image capture in 2014 (rather than reversing in time to an earlier image capture from 2012) to limit the possibility of including landcover transformation that may have occurred in advance of the defined study period (2013- 2019). Despite the higher resolution of Google Earth imagery, the researcher found it highly subjective to identify, for example, woodland that was 'intact' vs. 'impacted,' in part because of lack of familiarity with place-based conditions, but largely because there

was no method to decipher how closely shrubs/trees needed to be located to one another to be considered 'intact' vs. 'impacted.' In K2C, the south eastern region has much more sparse vegetation than in the north eastern extent, potentially because of elephant activity (Lerm pers. comm.) or difference in vegetation type (Swemmer pers. comm.), making it challenging to confidently assess if a refence data point constitutes 'intact' or 'impacted' vegetation.

After all reference datapoints were classified, the data was converted from Excel format into that readable by the ArcPro software, and the "Compute Confusion Matrix" tool was deployed to generate the overall map accuracy and kappa statistics. While it is often accepted that a reference dataset is 'correct' and that any discrepancy between it and the mapped classified output is due to error in the latter (Congalton 2001; Foody 2010; Lu and Weng 2007), this foray into validation using Google Earth imagery highlights the potential pit-falls of accepting this as a blanketly-true statement. This is especially the case since there is no method to quantify the error associated with the classification of the reference dataset. Therefore, based on the evolving dialogue within the remote sensing community around the significance of inaccurate reference data (Foody 2010; Olofsson *et al.* 2014), and because the researcher's confidence in identification for the majority of the reference points using Google Earth imagery were scored as a '1' on the Wickham *et al.* (2013) scale, this raised the question of how reliable this method was for estimating the error in the classified map outputs. Consequently, the researcher determined that an alternative referencing method should be pursued.

#### 3.3.2b Method Two: Accuracy Assessment via Landsat8 Imagery

Because the accuracy assessment with Google Earth imagery was too subjective for this context, an alternative assessment method was conducted that used the same Landsat8 imagery from which the classified maps were produced. When a reference dataset can only be developed from the original remotely sensed image, then the creation of the reference dataset should be more accurate than the process used to create the training samples

(Olofsson *et al.* 2014). Following recommended methodology (Olofsson *et al.* 2014), the reference datapoints generated for this assessment (again using the 'Create Random Points' tool in ArcPro; independent reference datasets were developed for 2013 and 2019) did not coincide with any of the data that comprised the training samples from which the classifier trained (i.e. the polygons selected for training were discrete from any pixels selected as reference data points). The generated reference points were classified by interpreting the spectral visualizations of the raw Landsat8 imagery. As described for the Google Earth validation attempt, the classifications assigned to each reference point were hidden to eliminate bias as the researcher identified the landcover at the reference points. As before, the researcher's confidence in the identification of landcover at each reference point was scored on the Wickahm *et al.* (2013) scale of 1 to 3 (Fig. 6). Following the completion of



Figure 6. Depiction of building a digital reference dataset in ArcPro.

the classification of the reference dataset, aggregate class accuracy statistics were calculated using the "Compute Confusion Matrix" tool in ArcPro. Based on the outputs of the confusion matrix, landcover classes that had low rates of identification provided insight into where improvement in the training sample set needed to be made. The author iterated the supervised classification process and cross validation via building a reference dataset a total of five times for the 2013 dataset before settling on the results shared in this study. The 2019 dataset iterated the complete process only three times but was completed after the completion of the 2013 outputs, and was therefore informed by the entire process.

After the confusion matrix and Kappa statistics outputs were generated in ArcPro, the confidence limits of the producer's accuracy were manually calculated (Evans 2017) in Excel using the following equation:

Confidence Limit = Error 
$$\pm \text{ constant } * \frac{\sqrt{[(Error * (1 - Error)]}}{n}$$

where the error was calculated by dividing the number of incorrect predictions by the total number of predictions, per class. Additionally, the rates of omission and commission errors were manually calculated in Excel for each class by dividing the sum of incorrect classifications per class by the total number of reference sites per class (moving down each column for omission calculations, and across each row for commission error calculations) (Evans 2017; Humboldt State University 2016).

#### 3.3.3 Spatial Pattern Analysis

To analyze the landcover dynamics across the entirety of K2C and the dynamics with regards to the zones designated within the BR, a series of manipulations were conducted in ArcPro (Fig. 7). First, two independent operations were conducted on the 8-class landcover map (2013) from which the accuracy assessment was conducted. The 8-class map was aggregated into the three priority landcover classes ('Intact Vegetation,' 'Impacted Vegetation,' and 'Settlement') by which the spatial dynamics of this study will be analyzed, and the 'Forest' class was extracted to its own layer and clipped to only visualize forest located in the core zone. Note that 'Forest' located outside of the core zones of the BR can be considered 'Intact Vegetation,' but 'Forest' located outside of the core zones is

excluded for the purposes of this study. The reason for this is that it is not possible in the initial classification process to discern commercial vs. indigenous forest from one another because they share the same spectral signature. Consequently, following the logic of previous K2C research (Coetzer *et al.* 2013; Coetzer-Hanack *et* al. 2016), because forest in the core is known to be indigenous and is managed for conservation, this alone can be considered 'intact.' After the production of the intermediate stage priority class map and the separate



Figure 7. Workflow for production of priority class maps.

core 'Forest' layer, the two were mosaicked together to create a mosaicked raster where all pixels were either assigned a code of 1-4 or 11 (Fig. 7). Because the intermediate stage priority class map coded all forest as '4', when it was mosaicked with the separate 'Forest' layer (which depicted only forest in the core zone and was coded '7'), the pixels resulting in a code of '11' indicate forest located in the core zone. Thus, the final step to produce the final priority class map requires the reclassification of the pixels coded as '11' to '1' to represent 'Intact Vegetation.' This process was repeated independently for the 2019 data. To generate depictions of priority landcover for each BR zone, the final priority class map was intersected with each of the zones, independently, for both 2013 and 2019. For the final component of analysis, IDRISI TerrSet's Land Change Modeler program was utilized to compute net change statistics and to examine dynamics of landcover gains, losses, and persistence.

## Chapter 4: Results

#### Classification Outputs: Statistics and Visualizations

The quantitative accuracy assessment of the 2013 classification reports an overall

classified map accuracy of 89.75% (Table 4). The calculated Kappa value (K) of 0.81 (on a

2013	2013									
Landcover Class	Exposed Ground	Water	Intact Veg.	Impacted Veg.	Settlement	Agriculture	Forest	Burn/ Clearfell	Total Pts Identified	User's Acc. (%)
Exposed										
Ground	9	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	10	90.00%
Water	0	9	1	0	0	0	0	0	10	90.00%
Intact Veg.	0	0	323	10	5	2	3	0	343	94.17%
Impacted Veg.	0	0	14	33	3	1	0	0	51	64.71%
Settlement	3	0	2	0	27	0	1	0	33	81.82%
Agriculture	0	0	0	0	0	17	2	0	19	89.47%
Forest	0	0	2	0	0	0	39	0	41	95.12%
Burn/Clearfell	0	0	3	0	0	0	0	7	10	70.00%
# Reference Pts	12	9	346	43	35	20	45	7	517	
Producer's Acc.									Total	
(%)	75.00%	100.00%	93.35%	76.74%	77.14%	85.00%	86.67%	100.00%	Acc.	89.75%

Table 4. Confusion matrix for the 2013 classified map output.

scale where K ranges from 0 to 1) indicates "Almost perfect" agreement between the classified reference dataset and the classified output (Table 5).

Kappa statistic	Interpretation: Strength of agreement
< 0	Poor
0.0–0.20	Slight
0.21–0.40	Fair
0.41–0.60	Moderate
0.61–0.80	Substantial
0.81–1.0	Almost perfect

Table 5. Interpretation of Cohen's Kappa statistic.

Source: Coetzer et al. 2010

The complete confusion matrix (Table 4) from the cross tabulation of the 2013 reference points against the 2013 supervised classification (data calculated via ArcPro) indicate both the producer's and user's accuracy for each landcover class. 'User's accuracy' refers to the percent of the time which the viewer of the map can reasonably expect that the classified landcover accurately represents on-the-ground conditions, whereas 'producer's accuracy' refers to the accuracy of the researcher in correctly classifying landcover (Humboldt State University 2016). Both inform the overall accuracy calculation, while the latter is used to report the error (Table 6) associated with the classified map output.

			90% Confi	dence limits		
Landcover	ndcover User's		Low	High	Omission Error	Commission
Class	Accuracy	Accuracy			(%)	Error (%)
	(%)	(%)				
Exposed	90.00	75.00	54.50	95.50	25.00	10.00
Ground						
Water	90.00	100	100	100	0	10.00
Intact Veg.	94.17	93.35	91.16	95.55	6.65	5.83
Impacted	64.71	76.74	66.18	87.31	23.26	35.29
Veg.						
Settlement	81.82	77.14	65.50	88.78	22.86	9.09
Agriculture	89.47	85.00	71.91	98.09	15.00	10.53
Forest	95.12	86.67	78.36	94.98	13.33	4.88
Burn & 70.00		100	100	100	0	30.00
Clearfell						

Table 6. Error associated with the Producer's Accuracy of the 2013 classification.

Landcover classes of the 2013 classification exhibit variability in the rate at which they were accurately identified, ranging from 54.50-100% when the 90% confidence limits are considered (Table 6). The 'Exposed Ground' landcover class reports the lowest rate of identification accuracy (75 $\pm$ 20.50%), with its lower limit dipping below the 70% threshold suggested by Foody (2002) as the minimum value for interpretation reliability. Both the 'Impacted Vegetation' and 'Settlement' classes also report a comparatively low rate of accuracy in their identification, (76.74 $\pm$ 10.57% and 77.14 $\pm$ 11.64%). On the other end of the scale, the 'Water' and 'Burn/Clearfell' classes report perfect rates of identification accuracy; the remaining three classes ('Agriculture,' 'Forest,' and 'Intact Vegetation') also indicate relatively high rates of accurate identification that fall within the 80<sup>th</sup> -90<sup>th</sup> percentiles (85 $\pm$ 13.09%, 86.67 $\pm$ 8.31%, and 93.35 $\pm$ 2.19%, respectively). The quantitative accuracy assessment of the 2019 classification reports an overall classified map accuracy of 89.17% (Table 7). The calculated Kappa value (K) for the 2019 classification is, like that of the 2013 classification, also 0.81, indicating an "Almost perfect"

2019										
Landcover Class	Exposed Ground	Water	Intact Veg.	Impacted Veg.	Settlement	Agriculture	Forest	Burn/ Clearfell	Total Pts Identified	User's Acc. (%)
Exposed										
Ground	6	0	5	2	0	0	0	0	13	46.15%
Water	1	8	1	0	0	0	0	0	10	80.00%
Intact Veg.	0	0	294	4	7	1	2	3	311	94.53%
Impacted Veg.	0	0	11	33	1	0	0	0	45	73.33%
Settlement	0	0	3	2	36	0	0	0	41	87.80%
Agriculture	0	0	0	3	0	21	0	0	24	87.50%
Forest	0	0	4	0	0	0	48	0	52	92.31%
Burn/Clearfell	0	0	3	0	0	0	2	7	12	58.33%
#Reference Pts	7	8	321	44	44	22	52	10	508	
Producer's Acc.									Total	-
(%)	85.71%	100.00%	91.59%	75.00%	81.82%	95.45%	92.31%	70.00%	Acc.	89.17%

Table 7. Confusion matrix for the 2019 classified map output.

agreement between the 2019 reference dataset and the 2019 classified output. The complete confusion matrix for the 2019 dataset (Table 7) indicates that, like the 2013 classification, landcover classes for the 2019 classification also exhibit great variability in the rate at which they were accurately identified. For the 2019 dataset, the lower confidence limit of three classes ('Burn/Clearfell,' 'Exposed Ground,' and 'Impacted Vegetation') drops below the 70<sup>th</sup> percentile (Table 8). On the other end of the spectrum of identification accuracy, the 'Water' class reports a perfect rate of identification, as was the case in 2013. Three landcover classes ('Forest,' 'Agriculture' and 'Intact Vegetation') report high identification accuracy rates in the 80<sup>th</sup> to 90<sup>th</sup> percentiles (92.31 $\pm$ 6.29%, 95.45 $\pm$ 7.28%, and 91.59 $\pm$ 2.54%, respectively). The remaining class, 'Settlement,' also demonstrates a reliable rate of accurate identification (81.82 $\pm$ 9.54%).

A side-by-side visualization of the classified mapped outputs for the 2013 and 2019

			90% Confiden	ce limits		
Landcover Class	User's	Producer's	Low	High	Omission	Commission
	Accuracy	Accuracy			Error (%)	Error (%)
	(%)	(%)				
Exposed Ground	46.15	85.71	64.02	100	14.29	53.85
Water	80.00	100	100	100	0	20.00
Intact Vegetation	94.53	91.59	89.05	94.13	8.41	5.47
Impacted	73.33	75.00	64.29	85.71	25.00	26.67
Vegetation						
Settlement	87.80	81.82	72.28	91.35	18.18	12.20
Agriculture	87.50	95.45	88.17	100	4.55	12.50
Forest	92.31	92.31	86.02	98.59	8.33	7.69
Burn and Clearfell	58.33	70.00	46.23	93.77	30.00	41.67

Table 8. Error associated with the Producer's Accuracy of the 2019 classification.

classifications is reported in Figure 8. Note that the mapped outputs (Fig. 8) represent the finer-detail landcover classes that distinguish between intact vegetation types (Woodland, Thicket and Bushland, and Grassland) as opposed to the eight-class aggregation by which the accuracy assessment was conducted. The presentation of the overall landcover in this manner (Fig. 8) aligns with the presentation of previous K2C research (Coetzer *et al.* 2010; 2013; Coetzer *et al.* 2016), with the primary purpose of visualizing the images in this way to serve as a reference for understanding the high level of heterogeneity that exists across the K2C landscape. More pertinent to the study of landcover dynamics of this specific research is the side-by-side visualization reported in Fig. 9, which depicts the distribution of the three aggregated priority landcover classes across the K2C landscape in 2013 and 2019. Note that larger-scale visualizations of mapped outputs can be found in Appendix E for ease of viewing, if desired.

# **Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve**



Figure 8. Classification of landcover in K2C, 2013 and 2019.



## Spatial Landcover Dynamics Dynamics Across K2C

Each of the three priority landcover classes changed their relative contribution to the entire K2C landscape between 2013 and 2019. Over the course of the study period, 'Intact Vegetation' remained the largest class (Fig. 10). 'Intact Vegetation' represents more than two-thirds of the K2C area in 2013 (70.2%), and just under that threshold in 2019 (64.7%) (Fig. 10; Table 9). Despite its predominance, the 'Intact Vegetation' class recorded the



Figure 10. Comparison of landcover composition in K2C, 2013 and 2019.

greatest percent decrease in the landscape (-5.5%) relative to the changes documented among the other landcover types (Table 9). 'Impacted Vegetation' also declined slightly over the

	% Composi	% Change	
Landcover Class	2013	2019	2013-2019
Intact Vegetation	70.2	64.7	-5.5
Impacted Vegetation	10.1	8.9	-1.2
Settlement	10.5	13.2	2.7
Excluded	9.2	13.2	4

Table 9. Change in relative composition of priority landcover classes across K2C, 2013-2019.

course of the study period, dropping from 10.1% to only 8.9% of the landscape by 2019. Of the three priority classes, only 'Settlement' demonstrated an increase, gaining 2.7% land area and representing 12.2% of the K2C landscape in 2019. Whereas the 'Excluded' class is not the primary focus of the change dynamics pertaining to the conservation potential of the study region, the quantity of landcover that was classified as such did increase by 4.0%, notably becoming as equally abundant across the landscape as 'Settlement' (13.2% of the landscape, each) (Fig. 10).

Further examination of the landcover dynamics across K2C from the perspective of gains, losses, and net change indicates that the priority landcover classes underwent different quantities, combinations, and locations of landcover change (Fig. 11). Transformation of landcover took place via both losses (transformation to another landcover class) and gains (additions from another landcover type). The 'Intact Vegetation' class exhibited the greatest net reduction overall despite it making the greatest quantity of recorded 'gains' amongst priority landcover types (Table 10). In terms of net change, 'Intact Vegetation' lost

	2013-2019									
Landcover Class	Gains (km <sup>2</sup> )	Losses (km²)	Net Change (km <sup>2</sup> )							
Intact Vegetation	1215.2	2240.1	-1024.9							
Impacted Vegetation	876.46	1097.13	-220.67							
Settlement	1037.97	541.07	496.9							
Excluded	1201.46	452.88	748.58							
Excluded Settlement										
Intact Vegetation										
-2400.00	-1800.00 -1200	.00 -600.00 0	.00 600.00 1200.00							

Table 10. Gains, losses, and net change across K2C priority landcover classes (2013-2019).



Figure 11. Spatial patterns of Gains (G), Losses (L), and Persistence (P) 2013-2019 across K2C.

approximately double the land area as the 'Impacted Vegetation' class (2240 km<sup>2</sup> vs. 1097 km<sup>2</sup>), which lost approximately double the area of losses incurred by the 'Settlement' class (541km<sup>2</sup>) (Table 10). The reduction in net 'Intact Landcover' is due primarily to its conversion to the 'Excluded' category (Fig. 12a). The 'Impacted Vegetation' class was most influenced by conversion to 'Settlement' (Fig. 12b). The 'Settlement' landcover was most influenced by conversion of both 'Impacted' and 'Intact' vegetation transforming to 'Settlement' (Fig. 12c).



Figure 12. Contribution of losses and gains to net change by priority class across K2C.

With regards to the afore-described net changes (Fig. 9) and changes in gains, losses, and persistence of priority landcover classes across K2C (Fig. 11), several spatially-related points are notable. The 'Settlement' class primarily makes gains adjacent to areas where

'Settlement' persistence occurs, with more concentrated gains in settlement documented in the northern half of K2C than in its southern extent (Fig. 11a). Losses in 'Impacted Vegetation' appear to be concentrated in the southern half of K2C, whereas gains appear concentrated in the north (Fig. 11b). 'Intact Vegetation' demonstrates losses concentrated north of Phalaborwa mining operations in the northeast, commercial agriculture/forestry settlements in the northwest, and along the Eastern side of the Escarpment, near to higher concentrations of settlements and areas of persisting human-use (Fig. 11c).

#### Zonal Landcover Dynamics

The priority landcover classes vary in their relative composition and in the patterns of change and persistence they exhibit, relative to the zonation of K2C. In terms of the relative abundances (Fig. 13) of each priority landcover class, across all three zones 'Intact Veg.'



Figure 13. Relative landcover composition within K2C by zone, 2013 and 2019.

declined in its percent contribution to the total landscape. Its greatest losses were recorded in the transition zone (-6.55%), with the least degree of loss (-1.51%) taking place in the core zone (Table 11). Despite losses in the 'Intact Vegetation' class, it remained the predominant landcover type across all zones of K2C (Fig. 14). The buffer zone retained its status as the zone with the greatest relative proportional area comprised of 'Intact Vegetation' (88.6%); however, the core zone has a comparable level (85.22%) (Table 11). 'Impacted Vegetation'

Zone		Core		Buffer			Transition		
Landcover	2013	2019	Change	2013	2019	Change	2013	2019	Change
Class			(%)			(%)			(%)
Intact	86.73	85.22	-1.51	92.99	88.60	-4.38	58.97	52.43	-6.55
Vegetation									
Impacted	6.27	8.22	+1.96	2.09	1.54	-0.55	13.71	11.78	-1.93
Vegetation									
Settlement	2.77	2.22	-0.56	1.93	2.30	+0.37	15.01	19.06	+4.05
Excluded	4.23	4.34	+0.11	2.98	7.55	+4.57	12.30	16.74	+4.43

Table 11. Relative composition (%) of priority landcover classes relative to K2C zonation, 2013 and 2019.

increased its relative representation in the core by 1.96%, but declined in abundance in both the buffer (-0.55%) and transition zones (-1.93%). In direct contrast to this, the 'Settlement' class increased its relative proportional representation within both the buffer (+0.37%) and transition (+4.05%) zones but declined in the core (-0.56%).

The net change in priority classes within each zone was the result of a unique configuration of gains and losses (Table 12 ). As described above, 'Intact Vegetation'



Table 12. Gains, losses, and net change of priority landcover classes in K2C, by zone (2013-2019).

declined in all three zones, with the total area of loss in the transition zone (-794.77km<sup>2</sup>) far surpassing that of the core and buffer combined (30.72km<sup>2</sup>, 204.77km<sup>2</sup>). The primary



Figure 14. Landcover distribution relative to zonation within K2C, 2013 and 2019.

contributor to the loss of 'Intact Vegetation' in the core zone was its conversion to 'Impacted Vegetation' (Appendix D). 'Declines in 'Settlement' class in the core zone were due primarily to its reclassification in 2019 as either 'Intact Vegetation' or as part of the 'Excluded' class (Appendix D).

In the buffer zone, the primary contributor to the loss of both 'Intact' and 'Impacted Vegetation' was its reclassification as part of the 'Excluded' class in 2019 (Appendix D). Settlement areas in the buffer grew primarily from the conversion of 'Intact Vegetation' (Appendix D).

In the transition zone, the loss of 'Intact Vegetation' was due primarily to its conversion to 'Settlement,' as well as its reclassification as 'Excluded' (Appendix D). 'Impacted Vegetation' declined due primarily to its conversion to 'Settlement' (Appendix D). 'Settlement' grew because of gains derived from the conversion of 'Intact' and 'Impacted Vegetation' (Appendix D).

## Chapter 5: Discussion

#### **Classification Outputs and Accuracy**

The supervised classification process produced great variability in the rates at which individual landcover classes were accurately identified (range 54.50-100% for 2013, and 46.23-100% for 2019) (Table 6; Table 8). As previously mentioned, classes with accuracy identification rates that fall below 70% do not meet the cutoff proposed by Foody (2002) as the minimum rate for acceptable reliability. For specific landcover classes with rates below this threshold, this raises the issue of their utility for analysis. Evans (2017) indicates that in such instances, spatial changes (i.e. the visualizations that depict the location of change) cannot be reliably assessed. However, even in instances where accuracy rates lie below 70%, the landcover information can still be used to assess the temporal change that occurs in terms of the relative gains and losses over the course of the study period (Evans 2017). Because the image products (2013 and 2019) contain the same type of researcher bias and error in their generation, even if not reliable enough for the location-based identification of certain landcover classes, they can still serve as a tool for the relative quantitative comparison between the start and end of the study period (Coetzer-Hanack pers. comm.). This idea is reinforced by the high overall accuracy rates (89.75% for 2013, 89.17% for 2019) and Kappa values (0.81 for both 2013 and 2019) that the mapped outputs produced, which indicate that there is consistently strong agreement between the classified outputs and the reference datasets against which they were cross-checked.

Whereas the rate of accuracy in identification is an objective, quantitative measurement, it can be worth examining the types of errors of omission and commission behind these values to understand the nuance behind those landcover classes with values lower than 70%. In the case of the 2013 dataset, 'Exposed Ground' (accuracy rate= $75\pm20.5\%$ ) was incorrectly identified as 'Settlement' (in three instances) and 'Intact

Vegetation' (in one instance) (Table 4). Settlement areas are highly heterogeneous, comprised not only of built infrastructure, but also associated vegetation and bare ground that lies within the footprint of high-intensity human-use. Consequently, the classifier tended to produce a mapped output with a 'salt-and-pepper' characteristic in the areas of settlement whereby pixels coded for 'Settlement,' 'Intact Vegetation,' and 'Exposed Ground' were closely interspersed. While concerted effort was made during the process of manual accuracy improvement to rectify the full area encompassed by the settlement footprints to reflect the 'Settlement' class, it was not possible to correct for every area of settlement; it is likely that pixels classified as 'Exposed Ground' remained interspersed within settlement areas and poses a plausible reason as to why there was confusion amongst these classes.

'Impacted Vegetation' was the second landcover class of the 2013 dataset that resulted in a wide-ranging rate of accurate identification wherein the lower limit dipped below 70% (76.74±10.56%). 'Impacted Vegetation' was incorrectly identified as 'Intact Vegetation' (24 instances), 'Settlement' (three instances), and 'Agriculture' (one instance). Based on this information, the confusion of 'Impacted' with 'Intact Vegetation' presented the greatest challenge to the researcher. In the development of the training samples, 'Impacted Vegetation' was considered as that which was human-impacted. Training samples were taken adjacent to centers of intense human-use and from areas which demonstrated a definite spectral signature different from 'Intact Vegetation' further afield. Therefore, in the process of classifying the reference dataset, any vegetation pixels located far away from settlements were coded 'Intact Vegetation,' and are likely the source of confusion between the classifier and the reference data, as some pixels far away from human centers depicted the same spectral signature as those 'Impacted Vegetation' pixels close to settlements. Effort was made to remove scattered pixels of 'Impacted Vegetation' that were located far from settlement

areas, but some were missed and could contribute to the confusion of 'Impacted' and 'Intact Vegetation.'

'Settlement' is the final class of the 2013 data that had a wide-ranging rate of accurate identification (77.14  $\pm$ 11.64%). 'Settlement' was incorrectly identified as 'Intact Vegetation' (seven instances), 'Impacted Vegetation' (three instances) and Forest (one instance). As described above, it is likely that the high degree of heterogeneity of the settlement footprint is a contributing factor in its confusion with these other classes.

The landcover classes of the 2019 dataset that produced low rates of accurate identification share similar challenges as those discussed for the 2013 dataset. In the case of the 2019 data, 'Exposed Ground' and 'Impacted Vegetation' were subject to the same types of confusion as in the 2013 dataset. In the 2019 dataset, 'Burn/ Clearfell' produced a wide-ranging rate of accurate identification ( $70.00\pm23.77\%$ ), exhibiting most confusion with 'Intact Vegetation' and 'Forest' (Table 7). Whereas very recent areas of clearfell have a distinct signature, areas of clearfell regrowth create confusion with 'Intact Vegetation.' To improve the classifier's outputs in the future, consideration should be taken to create more sub-classes of clearfell to better account for this challenge.

In general, the analysis of the errors associated with the landcover types that exhibit low rates of identification accuracy indicate that future research could improve accuracy (sans the option of ground truthing) by undertaking several practices. First, it would be beneficial to create even more comprehensive training samples, conduct more thorough manual rectification of settlement areas, as well as a more comprehensive removal of 'saltand-pepper' noise amongst the other classes. Additionally, changing the sampling structure for the accuracy assessment should be strongly considered. Rather than a random sample design, a stratified random sample design could be deployed to increase the number of reference sample points for classes that are less prevalent within the landscape, as is the case

for the 'Exposed Ground' landcover class. Increasing the number of total reference points could also improve the understanding of the accuracy of the mapped outputs, particularly if a stratified sample design is utilized. Finally, to most accurately develop the reference dataset it is suggested that three experts independently identify the landcover at the reference points and label the confidence associated with their identification; any discrepancy in landcover classification between the three sets of data reverts to that associated with the greatest level of agreement and confidence between the independent assessors (Wickham *et al.* 2013). It is disappointing to note that 'lack of time' is the primary reason this was not conducted for this study, but such a process should be pursued if further investigation with the generated data is to be conducted and ground truth data is not available. However, because all of the reference data and classified map outputs were determined by the same individual (the author) and were based upon that individual's interpretation of the spectral signatures of landcover that any inaccuracies in identification should be consistent across all datasets, allowing for reasonable comparison of the reference data and mapped classifications.

## Spatial Landcover Dynamics Dynamics Across K2C

The landscape level patterns of change across K2C indicate that 'Intact' and 'Impacted Vegetation' declined ('Intact:' -5.5%, approximately 2200km<sup>2</sup>; 'Impacted:' -1.2%, approximately 1097km<sup>2</sup>), and that 'Settlement' increased (+2.7%, approximately 500km<sup>2</sup>) across the landscape (Table 9; Table 10). 'Intact Vegetation' remains the most prevalent landcover type as of 2019, which bodes well for sustaining biodiversity and ecological integrity across K2C, yet for the first time the abundance of 'Intact Vegetation' dropped below two-thirds (64.7% relative abundance in 2019). Additionally, relative to other priority landcover types, the net change in 'Intact Vegetation' was the greatest observed change out of all measured gains or losses. This, along with the three-decades long trend of decline that

has characterized 'Intact Vegetation' (Coetzer *et al.* 2010; 2013; Coetzer-Hanack *et al.* 2016) indicates that land degradation and transformation is still underway within the K2C.

As Coetzer et al. (2010) note, this is not entirely unexpected; some conversion of 'Intact Vegetation' is an unavoidable consequence of human-utilization of the landscape. Likewise, Coetzer et al. (2010) also note that the expansion of 'Settlement' is expected when population growth is ongoing, as is the case in K2C. Thus, the finding that conversion to 'Settlement' was a primary contributor to the net loss of 'Intact Vegetation' between 2013 and 2019 (Fig. 12a), and that the growth of 'Settlement' is primarily a result of gains from 'Intact' and 'Impacted Vegetation' (Fig. 12c) aligns with these understandings. While the calculated confidence limits for the accurate identification of some landcover classes suggest that spatial interpretation of the location of changes is not statistically reliable (Evans 2017), it does visually appear that losses of 'Intact Vegetation' are concentrated in areas of known human settlement (Fig. 11c). This is especially noticeable in agricultural areas near Tzaneen, in the north, and along the communities along the eastern side of the Escarpment. Because this is the first study in the time series analysis of K2C to include this portion of the BR, it is not possible to place this in context of historical trends earlier than 2013. However, if the spatial results are to be interpreted, this could suggest that human-utilization of the landscape has expanded in the north in particular (especially the agricultural sector), and therefore that existing policies or enforcement have not stopped 'Settlement' expansion from taking place.

The slight decline that is observed in 'Impacted Vegetation' (-1.2%, or roughly 220km<sup>2</sup>) across K2C was primarily caused by the conversion of this class to 'Settlement' (Fig. 12b). Because 'Impacted Vegetation' is primarily located adjacent to 'Settlement,' it can be logically deduced that much of the conversion is due to the expanding footprint of the 'Settlement' class. Again, while the interpretation of the location of spatial change lacks statistical reliability, it does appear that instances of the conversion of 'Impacted Vegetation'
occur around known areas of 'Settlement' (Fig. 11b), particularly around the communities located in the south eastern reaches of K2C and near to the Phalaborwa mining operations in the north. However, if 'Settlement' encroaches on the concentric ring of 'Impacted Vegetation' that tends to surround communities, it would be logical that the next concentric ring of 'Intact Vegetation' beyond this area would in turn demonstrate signs of degradation; an expanding human footprint will still require utilization of the adjacent landscape, and degradation of ecological integrity would be predicted.

However, this does not appear to have occurred (Fig. 9). In particular, examination of the communities located in the south eastern portion of K2C in 2013 and 2019 depict only the transformation of 'Impacted Vegetation' to 'Settlement,' but no simultaneous new development of areas of 'Impacted Vegetation' status. One possible hypothesis for this (if the mapped outputs are to be interpreted), is that the strong drought conditions that existed leading up to 2019 influenced the spectral signature of the landscape such that existing 'Impacted Vegetation' was influenced by the climatic conditions to such an extent that it came to spectrally resemble the signature of the 'Settlement' class. When looking at the raw satellite images of 2013 and 2019, the footprints around settlements in the southeast are more easily identifiable in 2013 compared to 2019. In the former, the core areas of built infrastructure tends to have clearly defined perimeters, whereas the image in 2019 depicts settlements in the southeast with less-definition and more connected branches between areas of settlement. A caveat to this hypothesis is that this type of change is not observed uniformly across K2C. 'Impacted Vegetation' was not eliminated near settlements of the central or northern reaches, thus this hypothesis would need to be explored further, potentially through the application of precipitation and temperature data to determine if there is a gradient in drought severity that tracks along the northern/southern lines of the study area and which could potentially account for the differences observed in 'Impacted Vegetation' in the north

vs. the south in 2019. If drought conditions do play a significant role in the conversion of 'Impacted Vegetation' in essentially losing their ecological integrity to the point that they are spectrally-akin to 'Settlement' class or 'Bare Ground,' this would hold important implications for management decisions for the future. Drought and variable precipitation and temperature patterns are predicted to worsen in southern Africa in the coming decades (IPCC 2019) and consequently, climatic influence on landcover change in K2C may need to be incorporated more centrally into planning decisions moving forward.

#### Zonal Landcover Dynamics

With regards to the priority class landcover dynamics relative to the zonation within K2C, the least change occurred in the core zone and the most change occurred in the transition zone (Table 11). This finding aligns with the gradated scale of management allowed by the BR designation, wherein if on-the-ground practices align with the theoretical mandates of the BR, it can be predicted that the greatest degree of land transformation will take place in the zone in which management allows for the greatest degree of human utilization (i.e. the transition zone). Thus, it would appear that the designations ascribed by the BR are in alignment with current practices in each zone.

In the core, both 'Intact Vegetation' and 'Settlement' demonstrated decreases between 2013 and 2019 ('Intact Vegetation:' -1.51%, approximately 168.3km<sup>2</sup>; 'Settlement:' -0.56%, approximately 38.13km<sup>2</sup>) (Table 11; Table 12). Because the core is managed primarily for conservation, it is of concern that 'Intact Vegetation,' which is the primary landcover type associated with the conservation of biodiversity, declined in this zone. However, despite the reported decrease in 'Intact Vegetation,' it remains the most prevalent of the three classes, representing more than <sup>3</sup>/<sub>4</sub> (85.22%) of the core's spatial footprint.

Examination of the contributions to net change calculations (Appendix D) indicates that the conversion of 'Intact Vegetation' to 'Impacted Vegetation' is the only contributing

**CEU eTD Collection** 

factor to the decline of 'Intact Vegetation' in the core. This means that no new 'Settlement' activity was recorded in core zones, which is positive, given the core's mandated focus on conservation. In total, 'Impacted Vegetation' gained approximately 51.73km<sup>2</sup> in the core, an increase of 1.96% in its relative contribution to the core's spatial footprint (Table 12; Table 11). As indicated throughout the results and discussion, while the location of spatial change is not statistically reliable for all landcover classes, if the interpretation of the mapped outputs holds some value, it would appear that the location of the conversion of 'Intact' to 'Impacted Vegetation' is confined to the Rondalia-Letaba Ranch Nature Reserve in the north (RSA-DEA 2019), adjacent to the border with Kruger National Park (Fig. 14). If ground truthing becomes an option in the future, it would be advisable for on-the-ground conditions to be assessed at this locale, and depending on the findings, develop management actions that promote the retention and restoration of 'Intact Vegetation.'

The dynamics of the buffer zone recorded losses of both 'Intact' and 'Impacted' Vegetation between 2013 and 2019. 'Intact Vegetation' declined more than the losses recorded for the 'Impacted Vegetation' class (-4.38%, approximately: 325 km<sup>2</sup> vs. only -0.55%, approximately 85 km<sup>2</sup>) (Table 11; Table 12). However, for both classes, the primary contributing factor in their decrease was their reclassification to the 'Excluded' class in 2019 (Appendix D). The 'Excluded' class is not the focus of the land dynamics analysis of this study, as it does not fit within the framework under which the relationship between land-use, landcover, and biodiversity are analyzed. However, it is interesting to note that an increase in the 'Excluded' class may be tied to the drought conditions present in 2019. As depicted in Fig. 8, the quantity of 'Exposed Ground' across the entirety of K2C is greater in 2019 than in 2013. The reason for this is unknown, but it is reasonable to suggest that drought conditions which impact vegetation health could be tied to an increase in the relative abundance of bare ground across the landscape. Because 'Exposed Ground' is ultimately aggregated into the

'Excluded' class for the land dynamics analysis, its greater representation in the environment in 2019 (in place of 'Intact' or 'Impacted Vegetation') would align with the findings presented here, whereby both 'Intact' and 'Impacted Vegetation' classes decreased and the 'Excluded' class increased. This insight offers another reason as to why future study of landcover change in K2C would do well to consider climatic influence on both the interpretation of landcover dynamics and future management actions.

Concerning the last of the priority classes in the buffer zone, 'Settlement' made gains of +0.37%, or approximately 50km<sup>2</sup> (Table 11; Table 12). This growth in 'Settlement' is primarily the result of the transformation of 'Intact' and 'Impacted Vegetation' (Appendix D). As before, if the spatial outputs hold some value in interpretation despite the lack of statistical reliability across all landcover classes, it would appear that 'Intact Vegetation' was converted to 'Settlement' in the following reserves: Sannie Private Nature Reserve, Andeon Private Nature Reserve, and in the north of the Selati Game Reserve (Fig. 14). Additionally, it would appear that the recorded 'Settlement' in 2013 that is located in the P.W. Willis Private Nature Reserve has expanded to adjacent areas of previously 'Intact Vegetation' between 2013 and 2019 (Fig. 14). Again, because of the questionable statistical reliability of the spatial findings and the lack of ground-truth data, these noted 'conversions' are listed only tentatively. The buffer zone designation of the BR allows for human settlement and intermediate-intensity of land-use, thus the increase in 'Settlement' class is not inherently a reason for concern. However, it could be valuable to communicate with the managers of these reserves to determine the landcover status and to adjust management strategies accordingly.

The transition zone demonstrated the greatest relative change in landcover of the three zones within K2C. This is not unexpected, both in the sense that the transition zone allows for the widest range of human-uses of the landscape and that it comprises a larger area than either the buffer or core (note that this is true only when the KNP core is not considered, in

line with the bounds of the study area described for this research inquiry). Within the transition zone, 'Intact' and 'Impacted Vegetation' recorded declines of -6.55% and -1.93% respectively (Table 11), approximately 1750km<sup>2</sup> and 960km<sup>2</sup> (Table 12). These changes mean that 'Intact Vegetation' now comprises just slightly more than half of the surface area of the transition zone (52%) (Table 11). At the same time as these losses in vegetation occurred, the 'Settlement' class increased by 4.05% (approximately 450km<sup>2</sup>) and now comprises nearly one-fifth (19%) of the landscape (Table 11; Table 12). The loss of 'Intact Vegetation' is largely due to its conversion to the 'Excluded' and 'Settlement' classes. As discussed before, it is possible that the 'Excluded' class in this case represents noise in the data related to drought conditions rather than a true change in landcover status; however, this is simply hypothetical and should be explored in future research. 'Impacted Vegetation' on the other hand had very little transformation attributable to the 'Excluded' category, as the bulk of its loss was due to its conversion to 'Settlement' (Appendix D). This mirrors the discussion of the landscape level dynamics, where the conversion of 'Impacted' to 'Settlement' with regards to the communities located in the south eastern extent of K2C was discussed. In this region of K2C, where the 'Settlement' footprint gains did not coincide with the creation of new expanses of 'Impacted Vegetation' (Fig. 9), it seems possible that drought conditions may have influenced the spectral signature interpretation rather than recording an accurate change in landcover, however further research is needed to clarify the observations.

'Settlement' gains in the transition zone came primarily from the conversion from 'Intact' and 'Impacted Vegetation' (Appendix D). Based on the visualizations in Fig. 9, if there is some value in its interpretation, it appears that agriculture has intensified in the areas in the north near Tzaneen and contributed to the increase in area classified as 'Settlement.' However, it should be noted that this northwest region of K2C was one of the most difficult areas to classify on the part of the researcher because of the highly intermixed nature of the

forested areas with agriculture and settlements. During the manual accuracy improvement process, much effort was focused on improving the salt-and-pepper results that were generated, but it was not possible to have an "equal" number of interventions on the 2013 and 2019 images, as the outputs were generated from different training sample datasets and therefore had different types of 'noise' in the results. Therefore, it seems likely that some of the recorded increases in agriculture in this region are an artifact to some extent of unequal intervention on the part of the researcher during the manual accuracy improvement of the 2013 vs. 2019 images.

Because the transition zone allows for the greatest degree of human utilization of the landscape, an increase in the 'Settlement' class in this zone is in some ways ideal, if it limits expansion of 'Settlement' in the buffer and core. However, the uncertainty in the interpretation of the south eastern community gains from 'Impacted Vegetation' and the classification difficulties in the north suggest that the interpretation of 'Settlement' growth in the transition zone requires further study.

#### Chapter 6: Conclusion

Analysis of the landcover dynamics across and within the K2C Biosphere Reserve between 2013 and 2019 reveals that its human-landscape mosaic continues to interact and undergo change. Overall, 'Intact Vegetation' is the most abundant landcover found across the BR, and it is particularly prevalent within the core and buffer zones. Gains in 'Settlement' and declines in 'Intact' and 'Impacted Vegetation' were recorded more in the buffer and transition zones than in the core. The greatest overall landcover changes across all priority classes were recorded in K2C's transition zone. These findings suggest that the theoretical BR zonations, and their associated gradation of management prescriptions, correspond with on-the-ground conditions. This indicates an alignment of intention and practice regarding K2C's commitments to biodiversity conservation.

However, the historical trend of declining 'Intact Vegetation' across K2C continues to hold true through 2019. 'Intact Vegetation' declined more so than any other priority landcover class, dropping to just below two-thirds composition of the BR's land surface for the first time. Therefore, continued monitoring into the future to ensure positive biodiversity outcomes is necessary. Additionally, it is suggested that action be taken to learn more about, or halt, possible losses of 'Intact Vegetation' in the Rondalia-Letaba Ranch Nature Reserve, a component of K2C's 'core' estate. Related to this concern, whereas the buffer zone does allow for some degree of 'Settlement' and intermediate-intensity human utilization of the landscape, ideally the growth of 'Settlement' should be confined to the transition zone. Consequently, the detected expansion of 'Settlement' between 2013 and 2019 in the buffer zone (including areas of the Sannie Private Nature Reserve, Andeon Private Nature Reserve, the north of the Selati Game Reserve, and the P.W. Willis Private Nature Reserve) also warrants further investigation and potential management action to reduce land conversion and to support conditions that promote biodiversity retention in the buffer zone. The findings of this study also suggest that future research on landcover dynamics of the K2C Biosphere Reserve could benefit from the incorporation of data on climate-land interactions. Drought conditions present at the time the 2019 data was recorded may have contributed to some of the detected landcover change over the course of the study period, particularly concerning conversions between the 'Impacted Vegetation'/'Intact Vegetation' and 'Settlement' classes. If climate change progresses at the rate and severity that is forecast for southern Africa, it is likely that in ensuing decades that landcover change dynamics will be increasingly influenced by both human-utilization and climatic variables. Consequently, the framework by which this study and previous K2C landcover change analyses have been conducted would benefit in the future from the incorporation of data related to climatic factors' influence on the landscape.

This study's findings highlight the dynamic nature of the human-environment interactions that take place across K2C. While 'Intact vegetation' continues to predominate in the core and buffer zones, the greatest level of landcover transition was found to be confined to the transition zone. This congruency between the BR's theoretical zones and detected landcover dynamics suggests that K2C is successfully meeting its landcover goals to support the retention of its incredible biodiversity heritage.

# Appendix A

Source	Format	Data description	Data Availability
World Database of Protected Areas	Vector	Boundaries of K2C, KNP	https://www.protectedpla net.net/ (UNEP-WCMC and IUCN 2020b; UNEP- WCMC and IUCN 2020c)
South Africa Department of Environmental Affairs	Vector	South Africa designated protected areas; used to develop the core and buffer zone boundaries	https://egis.environment. gov.za/#
The Map Library	Vector	Political boundaries of South Africa, provinces in South Africa, countries of southern Africa	http://www.maplibrary.or g/library/stacks/Africa/in dex.htm
The USGS Landsat8 collection via Google Earth Engine Editor	Raster	Satellite imagery from which classified landcover maps were derived	https://code.earthengine.g oogle.com/
Dr. Kaera Coetzer- Hanack	Vector	Shapefile boundaries of some of the core and buffer zones located within the K2C Biosphere Reserve; used to develop the complete dataset for zonations	Personal communication: kaera.hanack@wits.ac.za

A 1. Metadata of geospatial information utilized in this study.

### Appendix B

B 1. Google Earth Engine script for Landsat8 composite image generation, 2013.



B 2. Google Earth Engine script for Landsat8 composite image generation, 2019.

*	Imports (1 entry)
	var K2C aoi: Table users/Training RI/K2Caoi edited
1	// Define a region of interest (i.e. the shapefile you imported)
2	var roi = K2C aoi:
3	
4	<pre>// Load the Landsat 8 scaled radiance image collection.</pre>
5	<pre>var landsat2019 = ee.ImageCollection('LANDSAT/LC08/C01/T1')</pre>
6	filterDate('2019-06-01', '2019-07-15')
7	<pre>.filterBounds(ro1);</pre>
8	print((andsat2019);
10	
11	// Make a cloud-free composite.
12 -	<pre>var composite = ee.Algorithms.Landsat.simpleComposite({</pre>
13	collection: landsat2019,
14	asFloat: true
15	3);
16	
17	<pre>// Clip composite to aoi 'clipped_composite' is the image you ultimately want to export use clicked second to a clicked a composite and the image you ultimately want to export</pre>
18	var clipped_composite2019 = composite.clip(rol);
20	//visualize the clipped composite
21	Map.addLaver(clipped composite2019, {bands: ['B4', 'B3', 'B2'], max: 0.5, gamma: 2}, 'Natural color', true):
22	<pre>//Map.addLayer(clipped_composite2019, {bands: ['B5', 'B4', 'B3'], max: 0.5, gamma: 2}, 'Color infrared', true);</pre>
23	<pre>Map.centerObject(K2C_aoi, 9);</pre>
24	
25	
26	// Select the image and the band combination.
27	select[[Bd], B3], B2]] /(atural colors
29	
30	<pre>// Create a geometry representing an export region.</pre>
31	<pre>var geometry = K2C_aoi;</pre>
32	
33	<pre>// Export the image, specifying scale and region.</pre>
34 -	Export.image.toDrive(
35	<pre>image: clipped_composite2019.float(), description: UVC_lue2010;</pre>
30	maxPipelet 378216672400.
38	scale 30.
39	region: K2C_aoi,
<u>a</u> 40	maxPixels: 3784216672400,
41	));
42	

	Intermediate consolidated		
Code	landcover class	Landcover subclass	Description
1	Exposed Ground	Bare Ground & Rock	Areas of exposed sand, soil, rock (excludes opencast mines, quarries, and fallow fields). Includes dry river beds and bare ground along the riparian flanks.
2	Water	Waterbodies & Rivers	Natural and artifical open waters and waterways (excludes dry river beds)
3	Intact Natural Vegetation	Intact Woodland	Intact indigenous plant communities with little anthropogenic modification. Includes areas of more open vegetation resulting from elephant activity
		Intact Thicket & Bush	layer; *includes bush-encroached areas that are ecologically degraded (homogenization of plant community)
		Grassland	Grassland- areas dominated by non-woody plant communities
4	Impacted Vegetation	Impacted Woodland	Human-utilised areas that result in poor ground cover, reduced vegetation and exposed soil
		Impacted Thicket & Bushland	lands), where land is intensively utilised for livestock grazing and natural resource harvesting
			impacts
5	Settlement	Settlement	Permanent or near-permanent settlements; includes the footprint covered by associated garden-plots and farm-holdings Transport and infrastructure
		Mines & Quarries	Surface mining and associated operational infrastructure
9	Agriculture	Formal & Subsistence crops Fallow fields	Clearly delineated crop plots and large formally delineated subsistence fields Fallow lands and areas being prepared for crops
7	Forest	Forest (Indigenous & commercial)	Indigenous forest and systematically planted commercial plantations
8	Burn and Clearfell	Burn	Recently burnt areas
		Clearfell	Post-harvest areas within forest plantations
Source:	Coetzer et al. 2010 (with amend	dments)	

### C 1. Intermediate landcover classification schema.

Appendix C

## Appendix D





D 2. Contributions to Net Change by Zone: Buffer Zone.







# Appendix E



E 1. Zonation of K2C.



E 2. Classification of landcover in K2C, 2013.



E 3. Classification of landcover in K2C, 2019.

*E 4. Distribution of priority landcover classes across K2C, 2013.* 



E 5. Distribution of priority landcover classes across K2C, 2019.





E 6. Gains, loss, and persistence of 'Settlement,' 2013-2019.



E 7. Gains, losses, and persistence of 'Impacted Vegetation,' 2013-2019.



E 8. Gains, losses, and persistence of 'Intact Vegetation,' 2013-2019.



E 9. Comparison of landcover in the core zone, 2013 and 2019



E 10. Comparison of landcover in the buffer zone, 2013 and 2019.



E 11. Comparison of landcover in the transition zone, 2013 and 2019.

#### References

- Aldwaik, S.Z., Onsted, J.A., and Pontius Jr., R.G. 2015. Behavior-based aggregation of land categories for temporal change analysis. *International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation* 35: 229-238. doi: 10.1016/j.jag.2014.09.007
- Alo, C.A. and Pontius, R. G. 2008. Identifying systematic land-cover transitions using remote sensing and GIS: The fate of forests inside and outside protected areas of Southwestern Ghana. *Environment and Planning B: Planning and Design* 35 (2): 280–295. doi: 10.1068/b32091
- Anthony, B. 2007. The dual nature of parks: attitudes of neighbouring communities towards Kruger National Park, South Africa. *Environmental Conservation* 34 (3): 236-245. doi:10.1017/S0376892907004018
- Apin, P. 2005. Remote sensing: Ecology. *Progress in Physical Geography* 29 (1): 104–113. doi:10.1191/030913305pp437pr
- Baillie, J.E.M., Joppa, L.N., and Robinson, J. G. 2016. Introduction: Do Protected Areas Safeguard Biodiversity? In *Protected Areas: Are They Safeguarding Biodiversity*, ed. L.N. Joppa, J.E.M. Baillie and J.G. Robinson, 1-10, West Sussex, UK: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. Available at: *University of Manchester Library* [Online]. doi: 10.1002/9781118338117.ch0 (Accessed: 27 Feb 2020).
- Baird, J., Plummer, R., Schultz, L., Armitage, D., Bodin O. 2018. Integrating conservation and sustainable development through adaptive co-management in UNESCO Biosphere Reserves. *Conservat Soc* 16: 409-419. doi: 10.4103/cs.cs 17 58
- Baldwin, R.F. and Fouch, N.T. 2018. Understanding the Biodiversity Contributions of Small Protected Areas Presents Many Challenges. Land 7 (4): 123. doi: 10.3390/land7040123
- Ban, N., Mills, M., Tam, J., Hicks, C., Klain, S., Stoeckl, N., ... Chan, K. 2013. A socialecological approach to conservation planning: embedding social considerations. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 11(4): 194–202. *JSTOR via University of Manchester Library* [Online]. Available at: <a href="https://www-jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www-jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www-jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www-jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www-jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www-jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www-jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www-jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www.jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www.jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www.jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www.jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www.jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www.jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www.jstororg.manchester.idm.oclc.org/stable/23470948?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents>">https://www.jstorstable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_stable.content\_sta
- Barendse, J., Roux, D., Currie, B., Wilson, N., and Fabricius, C. 2016. A broader view of stewardship to achieve conservation and sustainability goals in South Africa. S Afr J Sci. 112 (5/6): 1-15. doi: 10.17159/sajs.2016/20150359
- Blackman, A. 2014. Strict versus mixed-use protected areas: Guatemala's Maya Biosphere Reserve. *Ecological Economics* 112: 14-24. doi: 10.1016/j.ecolecon.2015.01.009
- Bridgewater, P.B. 2002. Biosphere reserves: special places for people and nature. *Environ Sci* and Policy 5: 9-12.

\_\_\_\_. 2016. The Man and Biosphere programme of UNESCO: rambunctious child of the sixties, but was the promise fulfilled? *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability* 19: 1-6. doi: 10.1016/j.cosust.2015.08.009

- Butchart, S. H. M., Clarke, M., Smith, R. J., Sykes, R. E., Scharlemann, J. P. W., Harfoot, M., ... Burgess, N. D. 2015. Shortfalls and solutions for meeting national and global conservation area targets. *Conservation Letters* 8(5): 329– 337. doi:10.1111/conl.12158
- Carballo, J.L., Yáñez, B., Bautista-Guerrero, E., Garcia-Gomez, J.C., Espinosa, F., Tortolero-Langarica, J.J.A., and Michel-Morfin, J.E. 2019. Decimation of a population of the endangered species *Scutellastra mexicana* (Broderip and Sowerby, 1829) (Mollusca, Gastropoda) in the Marías Island (Eastern Ocean Pacific) Biosphere Reserve. *Aquatic Conserv: Mar Freshw Ecosyst.* 30: 20–30. doi:10.1002/ aqc.3239
- Carruthers, J. 1995. *The Kruger National Park: A social and political history*. University of Natal Press, Pietermaritzburg.
- CBD. 2010. COP decision X/2: strategic plan for biodiversity 2011–2020. Available at: <a href="https://www.cbd.int/decision/cop/?id=12268">www.cbd.int/decision/cop/?id=12268</a> (Accessed: 8 March 2020).
- \_\_\_\_\_.2014. Global Biodiversity Outlook 4. Montreal, 155 pages. Available at <a href="https://www.cbd.int/gbo/gbo4/publication/gbo4-en.pdf">https://www.cbd.int/gbo/gbo4/publication/gbo4-en.pdf</a>> (Accessed: 12 March 2020)
- Ceballos, G., Ehrlich, P. R., Barnosky, A. D., García, A., Pringle, R. M., and Palmer, T. M. 2015. Accelerated modern human-induced species losses: Entering the sixth mass extinction. *Science advances* 1 (5): e1400253. doi:10.1126/sciadv.1400253
- Ceballos, G., Ehrlich, P.R., Dirzo, R. 2017. Biological annihilation via the ongoing sixth mass extinction signaled by vertebrate population losses and declines. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 114 (30): E6089-E6096. doi:10.1073/pnas.1704949114
- Chape, S., Harrison, J., Spalding, M. and Lysenko, I. 2005. Measuring the extent and effectiveness of protected areas as an indicator for meeting global biodiversity targets. *Phil. Trans. R. Soc. B* 360 (1454): 443–455. doi:10.1098/rstb.2004.1592
- Chardonnet, B. 2019. Africa is changing: should its protected areas evolve? Reconfiguring the protected areas in Africa. Translated by Hardie, S. Prepared for The IUCN Programme on African Protected Areas and Conservation: Papacao. Available at: <https://conservationaction.co.za/wpcontent/uploads/2019/03/etudesAP configAP EN.pdf> (Accessed 20 April 2020).
- Coetzer ,K.L., Erasmus, B.F.N., Witkowski, E.T.F., Bachoo, A.K. 2010. Land-cover change in the Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve (1993–2006): A first step towards creating a conservation plan for the subregion. *S Afr J Sci* 106 (7/8): 1-10. doi: 10.4102/sajs.v106i7/8.221.
- Coetzer, K.L., Erasmus, B., Witkowski, E., and Reyers, B. 2013. The Race for Space: Tracking Land-Cover Transformation in a Socio-ecological Landscape, South Africa. *Environmental Management* 52(3): 595–611. doi: 10.1007/s00267-013-0094-9

- Coetzer, K.L., Witkowski, E.T.F., and Erasmus, B.F.N. 2014. Reviewing Biosphere Reserves globally: Effective conservation action or bureaucratic label? *Biol. Rev.* 89:82-104. doi: 10.1111/brv.12044.
- Coetzer-Hanack, K. L., Witkowski, E. T. F., and Erasmus, B. F. N. 2016. Thresholds of change in a multi-use conservation landscape of South Africa: historical land-cover, future transformation and consequences for environmental decision-making. *Environmental Conservation* 43 (03): 253–262. doi:10.1017/s0376892916000084
- Colding, J. and Barthel, S. 2019. Exploring the social-ecological systems discourse 20 years later. *Ecology and Society* 24 (1):2. doi:10.5751/ES-10598-240102
- Congalton, R. 2001. Accuracy assessment and validation of remotely sensed and other spatial information. *International Journal of Wildland Fire* 10: 321-328. doi: 10.1071/WF01031
- Cuong, C.V., Dart, Pl, Dudley, N., and Hockings, M. 2017. Factors influencing successful implementation of Biosphere Reserves in Vietnam: Challenges, opportunities and lessons learnt. *Environmental Science and Policy* 67: 16-26. doi: 10.1016/j.envsci.2016.10.002
- De Vos, A. and Cumming, G. S. 2019. The contribution of land tenure diversity to the spatial resilience of protected area networks. *People and Nature* 1 (3): 331–346. doi: 10.1002/pan3.29
- Duveiller, G., Caporaso, L., Abad-Viñas, R., Perugini, L., Grassi, G., Arneth, A., and Cescatti, A. 2020. Local biophysical effects of land use and land cover change: towards an assessment tool for policy makers. *Land Use Policy* 91. doi: 10.1016/j.landusepol.2019.104382
- Eastman, J.R. 2016. *TerrSet Manual*. Chapter 6: Land Change Modeler. Clark University, Worcester, Massachusetts.
- Ellis, E.C., and Ramankutty, N. 2008. Putting people on the map: Anthropogenic biomes of the world. *Front Econ Environ* 6: 439-447.
- Ellis, E. C., Klein Goldewijk, K., Siebert, S., Lightman, D., and Ramankutty, N. 2010. Anthropogenic transformation of the biomes, 1700 to 2000. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 19: 589-606. doi:10.1111/j.1466-8238.2010.00540.x
- Ertürk, E. 2015. *A Turkish success story in sustainable development: "Camili Biosphere Reserve.*" Report prepared for the UNESCO Ecological Sciences for Sustainable Development. Available at: < http://www.unesco.org/new/en/natural-sciences/environment/ecological-sciences/biosphere-reserves/europe-north-america/turkey/camili> (Accessed: 15 May 2020).
- Environmental Systems Research Institute (Esri). 2020. The Image Classification Wizard. Available at: < https://pro.arcgis.com/en/pro-app/help/analysis/image-analyst/theimage-classification-wizard.htm> (Accessed 3 May 2020).

- Evans, S. 2017. An assessment of land cover change as a source of information for conservation planning in the Vhembe Biosphere Reserve. *Applied Geography* 82: 35-47. doi: 10.1016/j.apgeog.2017.02.014
- Fayad, E. 2018. The story of: Shouf Biosphere Reserve. Report (ArcGIS Story Map) prepared for UNEP-WCMC. Available at: < https://www.arcgis.com/apps/Cascade/index.html?appid=29cb6132e9584c00a1b219e 47ccf8a62> (Accessed 10 May 2020).
- Ferreira, A., Zimmermann, H., Santos, R., and von Wehrden, H. 2018. A Social–Ecological Systems Framework as a Tool for Understanding the Effectiveness of Biosphere Reserve Management. *Sustainability* 10 (10): 3608. doi:10.3390/su10103608
- Fensholt, R., Horion, S., Tagesson, T., Ehammer, A., Grogan, K., Tian, F., ... and Rasmussen, K. 2015. Assessing drivers of vegetation changes in drylands from time series of earth observation data. In *Remote Sensing Time Series: Revealing Land Surface Dynamic*. Springer International Publishing, 183-202. Available at: *University of Manchester Library* [Online]. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-15967-6\_9
- Fischer, J. and Lindenmayer, D. 2007. Landscape Modification and Habitat Fragmentation: A Synthesis. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 16 (3): 265-280. doi: 10.1111/j.1466-8238.2007.00287.x
- Fitzsimons, J.A. 2015. Private protected areas in Australia: current status and future directions. *Nature Conservation* 10: 1-23. doi: 10.3897/natureconservation.10.8739
- Fletcher, R., Didham, R., Banks-Leite, C., Barlow, J., Ewers, R., Rosindell, J., ... and Haddad, N. 2018. Is habitat fragmentation good for biodiversity? *Biological Conservation* 226: 9–15. doi: 10.1016/j.biocon.2018.07.022
- Foley, J. A. 2005. Global Consequences of Land Use. *Science* 309 (5734): 570–574. doi:10.1126/science.1111772
- Folke, C. 2006. Resilience, the emergence of a perspective for social–ecological systems analyses. *Global Environmental Change* 16:253–267.
- Folke, C., S. R. Carpenter, B. Walker, M. Scheffer, T. Elmqvist, L. Gunderson, and C. S. Holling. 2004. Regime shifts, resilience and biodiversity in ecosystem management. *Annual Review in Ecology, Evolution and Systematics* 35: 557–581.
- Folke, C., T. Hahn, P. Olsson, and J. Norberg. 2005. Adaptive governance of social– ecological systems. *Annual Review of Environment and Resources* 30: 441–473.
- Folke, C., Biggs, R., Norström, A. V., Reyers, B., and Rockstrom, J. 2016. Social-ecological resilience and biosphere-based sustainability science. *Ecology and Society 21*(3):41. doi: 10.5751/ES-08748-210341.

Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO). 2008. Chapter 1: Drylands,

people and land use. In Water and Cereals in Drylands. Koohafkan, B., and Stewart, B.A. (eds.) The Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations and Earthscan: Rome. Available at: < http://www.fao.org/3/i0372e/i0372e00.pdf> (Accessed: 12 April 2020).

- Foody, G.M. 2002. Status of land cover classification accuracy assessment. *Remote Sensing* of Environment 80 (1): 185-201. 10.1016/S0034-4257(01)00295-4
- Foody, G.M. 2010. Assessing the accuracy of land cover change with imperfect ground reference data. *Remote Sensing of Environment* 114: 2271-2285. 10.1016/j.rse.2010.05.003
- Foody, G.M. 2013. Ground reference data error and the mis-estimation of the area of land cover change as a function of its abundance. *Remote Sensing Letters* 4(8): 783-792. doi: 10.1080/2150704X.2013.798708
- Foody, G.M. 2015. Valuing map validation: The need for rigorous land cover map accuracy assessment in economic valuations of ecosystem services. *Ecological Economics* 111: 23-28. doi: 10.1016/j.ecolecon.2015.01.003
- Ford, C. 2012. Imperial Preservation and Landscape Reclamation: National Parks and Natural Reserves in French Colonial Africa. In Gissibl B., Höhler S., & Kupper P. (Eds.), Civilizing Nature: National Parks in Global Historical Perspective (pp. 68-83). Berghahn Books. Retrieved April 23, 2020, from www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt9qd2h3.9
- Foster, D., Swanson, F., Aber, J., Burke, I., Brokaw, N., Tilman, D., and Knapp, A. 2003. The importance of land-use legacies to ecology and conservation. *BioScience* 53 (1): 77-88. doi: 10.1641/0006-3568(2003)053[0077:TIOLUL]2.0.CO;2
- Gannon, P., Dubois, G., Dudley, N., Ervin, J., Ferrier, S., Gidda, S., MacKinnon, K., Richardson, K., Schmidt, M., Seyoum-Edjigu, E. and Shestakov, A. 2019. Editorial Essay: An update on progress towards Aichi Biodiversity Target 11. *Parks*: 25 (2): 7– 18. doi: 10.2305/IUCN.CH.2019.PARKS-25-2PG.en
- GEO BON. 2020. Essential Biodiversity Variables. Available at: <a href="https://geobon.org/ebvs/what-are-ebvs/">https://geobon.org/ebvs/what-are-ebvs/</a>> (Accessed 1 May 2020).
- Gillespie, T.W., Foody, G.M., Rocchini, D., Giorgi, A.P., and Saatchi, S. 2008. Measuring and modelling biodiversity from space. *Progress in Physical Geography* 32 (2): 203-221. doi: 10.1177/0309133308093606
- Gorelick, N., Hancher, M., Dixon, M., Ilyushchenko, S., Thau, D., and Moore, R. 2017. Google Earth Engine: Planetary-scale geospatial analysis for everyone. *Remote Sensing of Environment* 202 (1): 18-27. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2017.06.031
- Gray, C. L., Hill, S.L.L., Newbold, T., Hudson, L.N., Borger, L., Contu,S., ... Scharlemann, J.P.W. 2016. Local biodiversity is higher inside than outside terrestrial protected areas worldwide. *Nature Communications* 7 (May): 1-7. doi: 10.1038/ncomms12306

Hansen, A.J., R. DeFries, W. Turner. 2004. Land Use Change and Biodiversity: A Synthesis

of Rates and Consequences during the Period of Satellite Imagery. Pgs 277-299 in G. Gutman and C. Justice, eds., Land Change Science: Observing, Monitoring, and Understanding Trajectories of Change on the Earth's Surface. Springer Verlag, New York, NY.

- Hobbs, R.J. 2000. Land-use changes and invasions. In: *Invasive species in a changing world*. Washington, DC, USA: Island Press, 55-64. Available at: < ONsnr0FBGu&sig=MPZ5SU\_Rapngn6nsS616vGzIDsM&redir\_esc=y#v=onepage& q&f=false> (Accessed: 10 April 2020).
- Hooke, R.LeB., and Martin-Duque, J.F. 2012. Land transformation by humans: A review. *GSA Today* 22 (12): 4-10. doi: 10.1130/GSAT151A.1
- Hughes, J.D. 2009. An environmental history of the world humankind's changing role in the community of life . 2nd ed. London: Routledge. University of Manchester Library [Online]. Available at: < https://www-dawsoneracom.manchester.idm.oclc.org/readonline/9780203885758> (Accessed: 11 March 2020).
- Humboldt State University. 2016. Accuracy Metrics. Available at: < http://gis.humboldt.edu/OLM/Courses/GSP\_216\_Online/lesson6-2/metrics.html#:~:text=Omission%20errors%20are%20calculated%20by,reference%2 0sites%20for%20each%20class> (Accessed: 5 March 2020).
- International Institute for Sustainable Development (IISD). 2020. Revised text for global biodiversity framework requested by June. Available at: http://sdg.iisd.org/news/revised-text-for-global-biodiversity-framework-requested-by-june/. (Accessed 22 April 2020).
- IPCC. 2019. Summary for Policymakers. In: Climate Change and Land: an IPCC special report on climate change, desertification, land degradation, sustainable land management, food security, and greenhouse gas fluxes in terrestrial ecosystems [Shukla, P.R., Skea, J., Buendia, C., Masson-Delmotte, V., Portner, H.O., Roberts, D.C., ...Malley, J. (eds.)] In press. Available at: < https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/sites/4/2020/02/SPM\_Updated-Jan20.pdf> (Accessed: 10 March 2020).
- Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services (IPBES). 2018a. *The IPBES assessment report on land degradation and restoration*. Montanarella, L., Scholes, R., and Brainich, A. (eds.). IPBES Secretariat, Bonn, Germany. Available at: <https://ipbes.net/sites/default/files/2018\_ldr\_full\_report\_book\_v4\_pages.pdf> (Accessed: 1 March 2020).
- IPBES. 2018b. Summary for policymakers of the regional assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services for Africa of the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. Archer, E., Dziba, L. E., Mulongoy, K.J., Maoela, M. A., Walters, M., Biggs, R., ...and Sitas, N. (eds.). IPBES Secretariat, Bonn, Germany. Available at:

<https://ipbes.net/sites/default/files/ipbes\_6\_15\_add.1\_africa\_english\_0.pdf> (Accessed: 24 March 2020).

 . 2019. Summary for policymakers of the global assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services of the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. Carneiro da Cunha, M., Mace, G.M., and Mooney, H. (eds). IPBES Secretariat, Bonn, Germany. Available at: < https://ipbes.net/sites/default/files/ipbes\_7\_10\_add.1\_en\_1.pdf> (Accessed: 1 March 2020).

International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN). 2016. WCC2016-Res-036-EN Supporting privately protected areas. Gland, Switzerland: IUCN. Available at: <https://portals.iucn.org/library/sites/library/files/resrecfiles/WCC\_2016\_RES\_036\_E N.pdf>\_(Accessed: 9 March 2020).

. 2020. Conservation Areas and Species. Available at: <a href="https://www.iucn.org/regions/eastern-and-southern-africa/our-work/conservation-areas-and-species">https://www.iucn.org/regions/eastern-and-southern-africa/our-work/conservation-areas-and-species</a>> (Accessed: 24 March 2020)

. 2020. Eastern and Southern Africa. Available at: <a href="https://www.iucn.org/regions/eastern-and-southern-africa/about">https://www.iucn.org/regions/eastern-and-southern-africa/about</a>> (Accessed: 24 March 2020).

\_\_\_\_. 2020. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. Version 2020-1. Available at: <a href="https://www.iucnredlist.org">https://www.iucnredlist.org</a> (Accessed: 24 March 2020)

IUCN-WCPA Task Force on OECMs (IUCN-WCPA). 2019. Recognising and reporting other effective area-based conservation measures. Gland, Switzerland: IUCN. doi: 10.2305/IUCN.CH.2019.PATRS.3.en

Jacobson, A. P., Riggio, J., M. Tait, A., and E. M. Baillie, J. 2019. Global areas of low human impact ("Low Impact Areas") and fragmentation of the natural world. *Scientific Reports* 9: 14179. doi:10.1038/s41598-019-50558-6

Johnstone, J.F., Allen, C.D., Franklin, J.F., Frelich, L.E., Harvey, B.J., Higuera, P.E., ... and Turner, M.G. 2016. Changing disturbance regimes, ecological memory, and forest resilience. *Front Ecol Environ* 14 (7): 369-378. doi: 10.1002/fee.1311

Joppa, L.N. and Pfaff, A. 2009. High and Far: Biases in the Location of Protected Areas. *PLoS ONE* 4 (12): e8273. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0008273

Jones, K.R., Venter, O., Fuller, R.A., Allan, J.R., Maxwell, S.L., Negret, P.J., and Watson, J.E. M. 2018. One-third of global protected land is under intense human pressure. *Science* 360 (6390): 788-791. doi: 10.1126/science.aap9565

Kennedy, C.M., Oakleaf, J.R., Theobald, D.M., Baruch-Mordo, S., and Kiesecker, J. 2019.

Managing the middle: A shift in conservation priorities based on the global human modification gradient. *Glob Change Biol.* 25: 811-826. doi:10.1111/gcb.14549

- Kolstad, C.D. 2000. *Environmental Economics*. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. New York: Oxford University Press. *University of Manchester Library* [Online]. Available at: < https://www.librarysearch.manchester.ac.uk/discovery/fulldisplay?docid=alma991380 1164401631&context=L&vid=44MAN\_INST:MU\_NUI&lang=en&search\_scope=M yInst\_and\_CI&adaptor=Local%20Search%20Engine&isFrbr=true&tab=Everything& query=any,contains,kolstad%202011&sortby=date\_d&facet=frbrgroupid,include,423 66631610317070&offset=0> (Accessed: 1 April 2020).
- Kong, R., Diepart, J.-C., Castella, J.-C., Lestrelin, G., Tivet, F., Belmain, E., and Bégué, A. 2019. Understanding the drivers of deforestation and agricultural transformations in the Northwestern uplands of Cambodia. *Applied Geography* 102: 84–98. doi:10.1016/j.apgeog.2018.12.006
- Kuenzer, C., Dech, S., and Wagner, W. 2015. Assessing drivers of vegetation changes in drylands from time series of earth observation data. In *Remote Sensing Time Series: Revealing Land Surface Dynamics*. Springer International Publishing, p 1-24. Available at: *University of Manchester Library* [Online]. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-15967-6
- Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve (K2C). 2020. Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve. Available at: <a href="http://kruger2canyons.org/index.html">http://kruger2canyons.org/index.html</a>> (Accessed 15 February 2020).
- Laffoley, D., Dudley, N., Jonas, H., MacKinnon, D., MacKinnon, K., Hockings, M., and Woodley, S. 2017. An introduction to 'other effective area-based conservation measures' under Aichi Target 11 of the Convention on Biological Diversity: Origin, interpretation and emerging ocean issues. *Aquatic Conserv: Mar Freshw Ecosyst.* 27( S1): 130–137. doi: 10.1002/aqc.2783
- Lambin, E.F., Turner, B.L., Geist, H.J., Agbola, S.B., Angelsen, A., Bruce, J.W., ... and Xu, J. 2001. The causes of land-use and land-cover change: moving beyond the myths. *Global Environmental Change* 11: 261-269.
- Leadley, P., Proença, V., Fernández-Manjarrés, J., Pereira, H.M., Alkemade, R., Biggs, R., ... Walpole, M. 2014. Interacting Regional-Scale Regime Shifts for Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. *BioScience* 64(8): 665–679. doi: 10.1093/biosci/biu093
- Leverington, F., Costa, K.L., Pavese, H., Lisle, A., and Hockings, M. 2010. A Global Analysis of Protected Area Management Effectiveness. *Environmental Management* 46: 685-698. doi: 10.1007/s00267-010-9564-5
- Leyequien, E., Verrelst, J., Slot, M., Schaepman-Strub, G., Heitkonig, I.M.A., and Skidmore, A. 2007. Capturing the fugitive: Applying remote sensing to terrestrial animal distribution and diversity. *International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation* 9: 1-20. doi: 10.1016/j.jag.2006.08.002

Lu, D. and Weng, Q. 2007. A survey of image classification methods and techniques for

improving classification performance. International Journal of Remote Sensing 28(5): 823-870. doi: 10.1080/01431160600746456

- Ma, Z., Li, B., Li, W., Han, N., Chen, J., and Watkinson, A.R. 2009. Conflicts between biodiversity conservation and development in a biosphere reserve. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 46: 527-535. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2664.2008.01528.x
- Manandhar, R. Odeh, I.O.A., and Pontius, R.G., Jr. 2010. Analysis of twenty years of categorical land transitions in the lower Hunter of New South Wales, Australia. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 135: 336–346. doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2009.10.016
- Margules, C. and Pressey, R. 2000. Systematic conservation planning. *Nature* 405: 243-253 doi: 10.1038/35012251
- Martin, T.G., and Watson, J.E.M. 2016. Intact ecosystems provide best defence against climate change. *Nature Climate Change* 6(2): 122-124.
- Matar, D., and Anthony, B. 2017. UNESCO Biosphere Reserve management evaluation: where do we stand and what's next? *International Journal of UNESCO Biosphere Reserves* 1 (1): 37-52.
- Matsika, R., Erasmus, B., & Twine, W. 2013. Double jeopardy: The dichotomy of fuelwood use in rural South Africa. Energy Policy, 52 (C):716–725. doi: 10.1016/j.enpol.2012.10.030
- McShane, T.O., Hirsch, P.D., Trung, T.C., Songorwa, A.N., Kinzig, A., Monteferri, B., ...and O'Connor, S. 2011. Hard choices: Making trade-offs between biodiversity conservation and human well-being. *Biological Conservation* 144 (3): 966-972. doi: 10.1016/j.biocon.2010.04.038
- Millenium Ecosystem Assessment (MEA). 2005. Ecosystems and Human Well-being: Biodiversity Synthesis. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Available at: <https://www.millenniumassessment.org/en/Reports.html> (Accessed: 20 November 2019).
- Meadows, D., Randers, J., and Meadows, D. 2005. Limits to growth : the 30-year update. (Third ed. / Donella Meadows, Jorgen Randers and Dennis Meadows.). London: Earthscan. Available at: University of Manchester Library [Online]. < https://www.librarysearch.manchester.ac.uk/discovery/fulldisplay?docid=alma992181 7844401631&context=L&vid=44MAN\_INST:MU\_NUI&lang=en&search\_scope=M yInst\_and\_CI&adaptor=Local%20Search%20Engine&tab=Everything&query=any,co ntains,limits%20to%20growth%20update&offset=0> (Accessed: 12 March 2020).
- McGill, B.M., Dornelas, M., Gotelli, N.J., and Magurran, A.E. 2015. Fifteen forms of biodiversity trend in the Anthropocene. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 30(2): 104-113. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2014.11.006
- Metzger, M.J., Rounsevell, M.D.A., Acosta-Michlik, L., Leemans, R., and Schroter, D. 2006. The vulnerability of ecosystem services to land use change. *Agriculture, Ecosystems, and Environment* 114 (1): 69-85. doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2005.11.025

- Moagi, M., Wyatt, G., Mokgobi, M., Loeb, T., Zhang, M., and Davhana-Maselesele, M. 2018. Mozambican immigrants to South Africa: Their xenophobia and discrimination experiences. *Journal of Psychology in Africa* 28 (3): 196-200. doi: 10.1080/14330237.2018.1475485
- Naughton-Treves, L., Holland, M. B. and Brandon, K. 2005. The role of protected areas in conserving biodiversity and sustaining local livelihoods. *Annu. Rev. Environ. Resour.* 30: 219–252. doi: 10.1146/annurev.energy.30.050504.164507
- NASA. 2020. Landsat 8. Available at: <a href="https://landsat.gsfc.nasa.gov/landsat-data-continuity-mission/">https://landsat.gsfc.nasa.gov/landsat-data-continuity-mission/</a> (Accessed 10 Feb 2020).
- Newbold, T., Hudson, L. N., Hill, S. L. L., Contu, S., Lysenko, I., Senior, R. A., ... Purvis, A. 2015. Global effects of land use on local terrestrial biodiversity. *Nature* 520 (7545): 45–50. doi:10.1038/nature14324
- Niklaus, M., Eisfelder, C., Gessner, U., and Dech, S. 2015. Land degradation in South Africa: A degradation index derived from 10 years of net primary production data. In *Remote Sensing Time Series: Revealing Land Surface Dynamics*. Springer International Publishing, 247-267. Available at: *University of Manchester Library* [Online]. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-15967-6
- Novacek, M. J. and Cleland, E. E. 2001. The current biodiversity extinction event: Scenarios for mitigation and recovery. *PNAS* 98(10): 5466–5470. doi: 10.1073/pnas.091093698
- Nkonya, E., Anderson, W., Kato, E., Koo, J., Mirzabaev, A., von Braun, J., and Meyer, S. 2015. Global cost of land degradation. In: Nkonya E., Mirzabaev A., von Braun J. (eds) Economics of Land Degradation and Improvement A Global Assessment for Sustainable Development. Springer, Cham. Available at: *University of Manchester Library* [Online]. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-19168-3 6. (Accessed: 10 May 2020).
- O'Connor, B., Secades, C., Penner, J., Sonnenschein, R., Skidmore, A., Burgess, N.D., and Hutton, J.M. 2015. Earth observation as a tool for tracking progress towards the Aichi Biodiversity Targets. *Remote Sensing in Ecology and Conservation* 1(1): 19-28. doi: 10.1002/rse2.4
- Oliver, T.H., Isaac, N.J., August, T.A., Woodcock, B.A., Roy, D.B., and Bullock, J.M. 2015. Declining resilience of ecosystem functions under biodiversity loss. *Nat Commun* 6: 10122. doi:10.1038/ncomms10122
- Olofsson, P., Foody, G.M., Stehman, S.V., and Woodcock, C.E. 2013. Making better use of accuracy data in land change studies: Estimating accuracy and area and quantifying uncertainty using stratified estimation. *Remote Sensing of Environment* 129: 122-131. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2012.10.031
- Olofsson, P., Foody, G. M., Herold, M., Stehman, S. V., Woodcock, C. E., and Wulder, M. A. 2014. Good practices for estimating area and assessing accuracy of land change. *Remote Sensing of Environment* 148: 42–57. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2014.02.015

- Palomo, I., Montes, C., Martín-López, B., González, J.A., García-Llorente, M., Paloma Alcorlo, P., Mora, M.R.G. 2014. Incorporating the social–ecological approach in protected areas in the Anthropocene. *BioScience* 64(3): 181–191. doi: 10.1093/biosci/bit033
- Pettorelli, N., Safi, K., and Turner, W. 2014. Satellite remote sensing, biodiversity research and conservation of the future. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci.* 369 (1643):20130190. doi:10.1098/rstb.2013.0190
- Pool-Stanvliet, R. 2013. A history of the UNESCO Man and the Biosphere Programme in South Africa. South African Journal of Science 109 (9-10): 1-6. doi: 10.1590/sajs.2013/a0035
- Pool-Stanvliet, R. and Coetzer, K. 2020. The scientific value of UNESCO biosphere reserves. *S Afr J Sci.* 116 (1/2):1-4. doi:10.17159/ sajs.2020/7432.
- Pool-Stanvliet, R., Stoll-Kleemannb, S., and Giliomeec, J.H. 2018. Criteria for selection and evaluation of biosphere reserves in support of the UNESCO MAB programme in South Africa. *Land Use Policy* 76: 654-663. doi: 10.1016/j.landusepol.2018.02.047
- Pontius, R., Gao, Y., Giner, N., Kohyama, T., Osaki, M., and Hirose, K. 2013. Design and interpretation of intensity analysis illustrated by land change in central Kalimantan, Indonesia. *Land* 2(3): 351–369. doi:10.3390/land2030351
- Powers, R.P., and Jetz, W. 2019. Global habitat loss and extinction risk of terrestrial vertebrates under future land-use-change scenarios. *Nature Climate Change* 9: 323-329. doi: 10.1038/s41558-019-0406-z
- Prasad, N., Semwal, M.,and Roy, P.S. 2015. Chapter 7: Remote Sensing and GIS for Biodiversity Conservation. Upreti, D., Divakar, P., Shukla, V., and Bajpai, R. (eds) in Recent Advances in Lichenology. Springer, New Delhi. Available at: University of Manchester Library [Online]. doi: 10.1007/978-81-322-2181-4\_7 (Accessed: 30 March 2020).
- Pulido, M. and Cuevas-Cardona, C. 2013. Cactus Nurseries and Conservation in a Biosphere Reserve in Mexico. *Ethnobiology Letters* 4: 96-104. doi: 10.14237/ebl.4.2013.58
- Rawat, Y.S. 2017. Sustainable biodiversity stewardship and inclusive development in South Africa: a novel package for a sustainable future. *CURR OPIN ENV SUST* 24: 89-95. doi: 10.1016/j.cosust.2017.03.003
- Riseng, C.M., Wiley, M.J., Black, R.W., and Munn, M.D. 2011. Impacts of agricultural land use on biological integrity: a causal analysis. *Ecological Applications* 21 (8): 3128-3146.
- Rocchini, D., Boyd, D. S., Féret, J.-B., Foody, G. M., He, K. S., Lausch, A., ... Pettorelli, N. 2015. Satellite remote sensing to monitor species diversity: potential and pitfalls. *Remote Sensing in Ecology and Conservation* 2(1):25–36. doi:10.1002/rse2.9
- Rocha, J.C., Peterson, G.D., and Biggs, R. 2015. Regime shifts in the Anthropocene: Drivers, risks, and resilience. *PLoS ONE* 10 (8): e0134639. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0134639
- Rockstrom, J., Steffen, W.L., Noone, K., Persson, A., Chapin, III, F. S., Lambin, E., ... Foley, J. 2009. Planetary boundaries: exploring the safe operating space for humanity. *Ecology and Society* 14(2): 32. Available at: <a href="http://www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol14/iss2/art32/">http://www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol14/iss2/art32/</a> (Accessed: 12 March 2020).
- Rogan, J. and Chen, D. 2004. Remote sensing technology for mapping and monitoring landcover and land-use change. *Progress in Planning* 61: 301-325. doi: 10.1016/S0305-9006(03)00066-7
- Roldan, A.M., Duit, A., and Schultz, L. 2019. Does stakeholder participation increase the legitimacy of nature reserves in local communities? Evidence from 92 Biosphere Reserves in 36 countries. *Journal of Environmental Policy and Planning* 21 (2): 188-203. doi: 10.1080/1523908X.2019.1566058
- Romero-Ruiz, M.H., Flantua, S.G.A., Tansey, K., and Berrio, J.C. 2011. Landscape transitions in savannas of northern South America: Land use/cover changes since 1987 in the Llanos Orientales of Colombia. *Appl. Geogr* 32: 766–776. doi: 10.1016/j.apgeog.2011.08.010
- Government of the Republic of South Africa, Department of Environmental Affairs (RSA-DEA). 2015a. National Biodiversity Strategy and Action Plan, Department of Environmental Affairs, Pretoria, South Africa. Available at: <https://www.environment.gov.za/sites/default/files/docs/publications/SAsnationalbio diversity\_strategyandactionplan2015\_2025.pdf> (Accessed 10 April 2020).
  - 2015b. The South African Strategy for the Biosphere Programme (2016-2020).
    Department of Environmental Affairs, Pretoria, South Africa. Available at:
    <a href="https://www.environment.co.za/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/south\_african\_strategy\_biosphere\_reserve\_2016\_2020.pdf">https://www.environment.co.za/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/south\_african\_strategy\_biosphere\_reserve\_2016\_2020.pdf</a>
    (Accessed 10 March 2020).
  - \_.2019. South African Protected Areas Database (SAPAD). Department of Environmental Affairs, Pretoria, South Africa. Available at: < https://egis.environment.gov.za/#> (Accessed 5 June 2020).
- Government of the Republic of South Africa, Department of Statistics (RSA-DS). 2020. Statistics by Place. Available at: <a href="http://www.statssa.gov.za/?page\_id=993&id=ba-phalaborwa-municipality">http://www.statssa.gov.za/?page\_id=993&id=ba-phalaborwa-municipality</a> (Accessed 15 May 2020).
- Sala, O.E., Chapin, F.S., Armesto, J.J., Berlow, E., Bloomfield, J., Dirzo, R., ... and Wall, D.H. 2000. Global biodiversity scenarios for the year 2100. *Science* 287 (5459): 1770-1774.
- Sanderson, E.W., Jaiteh, M., Levy, M.A., Redford, K.H., Wannebo, A.V., and Woolmer, G. 2002. The human footprint and the last of the wild. *BioScience* 52: 891-904.

- Schaaf, T. and Clamote Rodrigues, D. 2016. Managing MIDAs: Harmonising the management of Multi Internationally Designated Areas: Ramsar Sites, World Heritage sites, Biosphere Reserves and UNESCO Global Geoparks. Gland, Switzerland: IUCN. xvi + 140 pp. doi: 10.2305/IUCN.CH.2016.03.en
- Scheffer, M., and S. Carpenter. 2003. Catastrophic regime shifts in ecosystems: linking theory with observation. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 18: 648–656.
- Skowno, A.L., Poole, C.J., Raimondo, D.C., Sink, K.J., Van Deventer, H., Van Niekerk, L., ... Driver, A. 2019. National Biodiversity Assessment 2018: The status of South Africa's ecosystems and biodiversity. Synthesis Report. [e-book] South African National Biodiversity Institute, an entity of the Department of Environment, Forestry and Fisheries, Pretoria. Available at: <a href="https://www.sanbi.org/biodiversity/building-knowledge/biodiversity-monitoring-assessment/national-biodiversity-assessment/> (Accessed 20 November 2019).</a>
- Stolton, S., Redford, K.H., and Dudley, N. 2014. The Futures of Privately Protected Areas. Gland, Switzerland: IUCN. Available at: <https://portals.iucn.org/library/sites/library/files/documents/PATRS-001.pdf> (Accessed 25 November 2019).
- Turner, W., Spector, S., Gardiner, N., Fladeland, M., Sterling, E., and Steininger, M. 2003. Remote sensing for biodiversity science and conservation. *TRENDS in Ecology and Evolution* 18(6): 306-314. doi: 10.1016/S0169-5347(03)00070-3
- Turner II, B.L., Lambin, E.F., and Reenberg, A. 2007. The emergence of land change science for global environmental change and sustainability. *PNAS* 104 (52). doi: 10.1073 pnas.0704119104
- United Nations (UN). 2019. The Sustainable Development Goals Report 2019. UN: New York. doi: 10.18356/55eb9109-en
- United Nations Convention to Combat Desertification (UNCCD). 2017. Global Land Outlook, First Edition: Executive Summary. Bonn, Germany. Available at: < https://knowledge.unccd.int/sites/default/files/2018-06/GLO%20English\_Executive\_Summary.pdf> (Accessed: 10 April 2020).
- United Nations Development Program (UNDP). 2019. Combatting land degradation: Securing a sustainable future. New York City, New York. Available at: < https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/planet/environment/Combatting\_Lan d\_Degradation%E2%80%93Securing\_A\_Sustainable\_Future.pdf> (Accessed: 10 April 2020).
- United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division (UN-DESA). 2018. World Urbanization Prospects: The 2018 Revision, Online Edition. Available at: < https://population.un.org/wup/Publications/Files/WUP2018-PopFacts\_2018-1.pdf> (Accessed: 11 March 2020).

\_\_.2019a. World Population Prospects 2019: Highlights (ST/ESA/SER.A/423). Available at: <a href="https://population.un.org/wpp/Publications/Files/WPP2019\_Highlights.pdf">https://population.un.org/wpp/Publications/Files/WPP2019\_Highlights.pdf</a> (Accessed: 11 March 2020).

\_\_.2019b. World Population Prospects 2019, Volume II: Demographic Profiles (ST/ESA/SER.A/427). Available at: <https://population.un.org/wpp/Publications/Files/WPP2019\_Volume-II-Demographic-Profiles.pdf> (Accessed: 11 March 2020).

United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP). 2014. Assessing Global Land Use: Balancing Consumption with Sustainable Supply. A Report of the Working Group on Land and Soils of the International Resource Panel. Bringezu, S., Schütz, H., Pengue, W., O'Brien, M., Garcia, F., Sims, R., ... Herrick J.

UNEP-WCMC. 2016.The State of Biodiversity in Africa: A mid-term review of progress towards the Aichi Biodiversity Targets. UNEP-WCMC: Cambridge, UK. Available at: < https://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/9944/Biodiversity\_Review\_A FRICA.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y> (Accessed: 24 March 2020).

UNEP-WCMC and IUCN. 2018. Protected Planet Report 2018. UNEP-WCMC, IUCN and NGS: Cambridge UK; Gland, Switzerland; and Washington, D.C., USA. Available at: <a href="https://livereport.protectedplanet.net/pdf/Protected\_Planet\_Report\_2018.pdf">https://livereport.protectedplanet.net/pdf/Protected\_Planet\_Report\_2018.pdf</a> (Accessed: 10 Nov 2019).

2020a. Protected Planet Live Report 2020. UNEP-WCMC,
 IUCN and NGS: Cambridge UK; Gland, Switzerland; and Washington, D.C., USA.
 Available at: <a href="https://livereport.protectedplanet.net/">https://livereport.protectedplanet.net/</a> (Accessed 20 April 2020).

\_.2020b. Protected Planet: The World Database on Protected Areas (WDPA)/The Global Database on Protected Areas Management Effectiveness (GD-PAME)] [On-line], Cambridge, UK: UNEP-WCMC and IUCN. Available at: <https://www.protectedplanet.net/kruger-to-canyons-unesco-mab-biosphere-reserve> (Accessed 15 Feb 2020).

.2020c. Protected Planet: The World Database on Protected Areas (WDPA)/The Global Database on Protected Areas Management Effectiveness (GD-PAME)] [On-line], Cambridge, UK: UNEP-WCMC and IUCN. Available at:
 <a href="https://www.protectedplanet.net/kruger-national-park-national-park">https://www.protectedplanet.net/kruger-national-park</a> (Accessed 15 Feb 2020).

United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO). 2017. A new roadmap for the Man and the Biosphere (MAB) Programme and its World Network of Biosphere Reserves. MAB Strategy (2015-2025), Lima Action Plan (2016-2025), Lima Declaration. Paris: UNESCO. Available at: < http://www.unesco.org/new/fileadmin/MULTIMEDIA/HQ/SC/pdf/MAB\_Strategy\_2 015-2025\_final\_text.pdf> (Accessed 29 Feb 2020).

\_\_\_\_\_. 2020a. Biosphere Reserves. Available at: < https://en.unesco.org/biosphere> (Accessed: 20 April 2020).

.2020b. Kruger to Canyons Biosphere Reserve, South Africa. Available at: < https://en.unesco.org/biosphere/africa/kruger-to-canyon> (Accessed: 20 April 2020).

- United Nations High Commission on Refugees (UNHCR). 2020. Operational portal refugee situations: Mozambique. Available at: < https://data2.unhcr.org/en/country/moz> (Accessed: 19 March 2019).
- USGS. 2020. Landsat Missions. Available at: <a href="https://www.usgs.gov/land-resources/nli/landsat/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con=0#qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con>">https://www.usgs.gov/land-resources/nli/landsat/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con=0#qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con>">https://www.usgs.gov/land-resources/nli/landsat/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con=0#qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con>">https://www.usgs.gov/land-resources/nli/landsat/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con=0#qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con>">https://www.usgs.gov/land-science\_support\_page\_related\_con=0#qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con="https://www.usgs.gov/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con="https://www.usgs.gov/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con="https://www.usgs.gov/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con="https://www.usgs.gov/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con="https://www.usgs.gov/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con="https://www.usgs.gov/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con="https://www.usgs.gov/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con="https://www.usgs.gov/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con="https://www.usgs.gov/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con="https://www.usgs.gov/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con="https://www.usgs.gov/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_page\_related\_con="https://www.usgs.gov/landsat-7?qt-science\_support\_science\_support\_science\_s
- Venter, O., Fuller, R.A., Segan, D.B., Carwardine, J., Brooks, T., Butchart, S.H.M., ...Watson, J.E.M. 2014. Targeting Global Protected Area Expansion for Imperiled Biodiversity. *PLoS Biol* 12(6): e1001891. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.1001891
- Venter, O., Sanderson, E., Magrach, A. Allan, J.R., Beher, J., Jones, K.R., ... Watson, J.E.M. 2016. Sixteen years of change in the global terrestrial human footprint and implications for biodiversity conservation. *Nat Commun* 7: 12558. doi: 10.1038/ncomms12558
- Venter, Z.S., Cramer, M.D., and Hawkins, H.J. 2018. Drivers of woody plant encroachment over Africa. *Nature Communications* 9: 2272. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-04616-8
- Verburg, P.H., Crossman, N., Ellis, E.C., Heinimann, A., Hostert, P., Mertz, O., ... and Zhen, L. 2015. Land system science and sustainable development of the earth system: A global land project perspective. *Anthropocene* 12: 29-41.
- Wang, K., Franklin, S. E., Guo, X., and Cattet, M. 2010. Remote sensing of ecology, biodiversity and conservation: A review from the perspective of remote sensing specialists. *Sensors* 10(11): 9647–9667. doi:10.3390/s101109647
- Watson, J. E. M., Dudley, N., Segan, D. B., and Hockings, M. 2014. The performance and potential of protected areas. *Nature* 515 (7525): 67–73. doi:10.1038/nature13947
- Wickham, J.D., Stehman, S.V., Gass, L., Dewitz, J., Fry, J.A., and Wade, T.G. 2013. Accuracy assessment of NLCD 2006 land cover and impervious surface. *Remote Sensing of Environment* 130: 294-304.
- Wilshusen, P.R., Brechin, S.R., Fortwangler, C.L., and & West, P.C. 2002. Reinventing a square wheel: Critique of a resurgent "Protection Paradigm." *International Biodiversity Conservation, Society & Natural Resources* 15 (1): 17-40. doi: 10.1080/089419202317174002

Wright, D. R., Stevens, C.M.D., Marnewick, D. and Garth, M. 2018. Privately protected

areas and biodiversity stewardship in South Africa: Challenges and opportunities for implementation agencies. Parks 24(2): 45–62. doi: 10.2305/IUCN.CH.2018.PARKS-24-2DRW.en

- Wright, D.R. 2019. A review of the alternative area-based conservation mechanisms in South Africa. Table Mountain Fund, Cape Town, South Africa. (Alta sent this to you—need to find a doi or url for access info)
- World Wildlife Fund (WWF). 2018. Living Planet Report 2018: Aiming Higher. Grooten, M., and Almond, R.E.A.(Eds). WWF: Gland, Switzerland. Available at: < https://wwf.panda.org/knowledge\_hub/all\_publications/living\_planet\_report\_2018/> (Accessed: 15 Dec 2019).
- Young, N.E., Anderson, R.S., Chignell, S.M., Vorster, A.G., Lawrence, R., and Evangelista, P.H. 2017. A survival guide to Landsat preprocessing. *Ecology* 98 (4): 920-932.
- Yu, L. and Gong, P. 2011. Google Earth as a virtual globe tool for Earth science applications at the global scale: progress and perspectives. *International Journal of Remote Sensing* 33 (12): 3966-3986. doi: 10.1080/01431161.2011.636081
- Zhang, J., Liu, F., and Cui, G. 2014. The efficacy of landscape-level conservation in Changbai Mountain Biosphere Reserve, China. *PLOS One* 9(4): e95081. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0095081
- Zhu, Z. 2017. Change detection using landsat time series: A review of frequencies, preprocessing, algorithms, and applications. *ISPRS Journal of Photogrammetry and Remote Sensing* 130: 370-384. doi: 10.1016/j.isprsjprs.2017.06.013

## Personal Communications

- Coetzer-Hanack, Kaera. Post-doctoral Fellow, Global Change Institute, University of the Witwatersrand, Braamfontein, Johannesburg, South Africa. Skype communication, 3 March 2020.
- . Post-doctoral Fellow, Global Change Institute, University of the Witwatersrand, Braamfontein, Johannesburg, South Africa. Skype communication, 3 June 2020.
- Lerm, Rion. Senior Technician, South African Environmental Observation Network. Email and google-document correspondence regarding spectral interpretations of landcover classes, 28 May 2020.
- Swemmer, Anthony. Research Manager, South African Environmental Observation Network. Email and google-document correspondence regarding spectral interpretations of landcover classes, 4 June 2020.